## Photophysics and Mechanisms of Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems: Solution and Supersonic Jet Studies

Shammai Speiser

Department of Chemistry, Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, Haifa 32000, Israel

1953

1958

1960

1965

1965

1966

1972

1972

Received November 14, 1995 (Revised Manuscript Received April 26, 1996)

## Contents

#### I. Introduction

- II. Theoretical Studies of Electronic Energy Transfer 1954
  - in Molecules Radiationless Transitions and Electronic 1954 Energy-Transfer Processes
  - B. Coulombic Interaction—Förster Formulation 1956
  - C. Exchange Interaction—Dexter Formulation 1958
  - D. Beyond Förster-Dexter Formulation
    - 1. Significant Extensions of Förster-Dexter 1958 Theory for Long-Range Intermolecular EET
    - 2. Diffusion Effects and Collisional Inter-EET 1959 Processes: Intermolecular vs Intramolecular EET
    - 3. Modifications of Dexter Theory for Short-Range Intra-EET: Orientational-Dependent Exchange Interaction, Super Exchange, and Through-Bond Interaction
    - 4. Theoretical Considerations in the Design 1963 of Bichromophoric Molecules
    - 5. Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer 1964 in Isolated Molecules
- III. Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecules in Solution
  - A. Long-Range Energy Transfer in Polymers
  - B. Short-Range Singlet-Singlet Energy Transfer
  - C. Medium-Range Energy and Electron Transfer 1967 Involving Superexchange and Through-Bond Interaction
- IV. Supersonic Jet Studies of Intramolecular Energy 1969 and Electron Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems A. Bichromophoric Molecular Clusters 1969 1971
  - B. Isolated Bichromophoric Molecules
- V. Photochemical Implications of Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer
- VI. Acknowledgments
- VII. References 1972

#### I. Introduction

Interaction between excited and ground states of two molecular chromophores has been the subject of considerable interest.<sup>1</sup> It is manifested in chemical reactions,<sup>1</sup> in complex formation,<sup>2,3</sup> and in photophysical processes such as electronic energy transfer (EET).<sup>4</sup> These processes play a key role in chemistry, biology, and physics. EET processes occur at distances ranging from 1 Å to more than 50 Å, and on time scales from femtoseconds to milliseconds. EET



Shammai Speiser was born in Haifa, Israel, on December 26, 1941. He received the B.Sc., M.Sc., and D.Sc. degrees in chemistry from the Technion-Israel Institute of Technology, Haifa, in 1963, 1964, and 1970, respectively. His D.Sc. work involved self-focusing effects manifested in nonlinear two-photon laser-induced chemical reactions. From 1970 to 1971 he worked as a Research Fellow in the Laser Laboratory of the Department of Chemistry at the Technion. From 1971 to 1973 he spent a postdoctoral period in the Laboratory for Physical Chemistry, University of Groningen, The Netherlands. In 1973 he joined the Department of Chemistry at Technion, where he is presently a Professor of Chemistry and holder of the Israel Freund Chair of Chemistry. He has spent short periods as a Guest Professor at the University of Essen, Essen, West Germany; Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY; the University of Arizona, Tucson, AZ; and sabbatical years (1979–1980) at Brandeis University, Waltham, MA; Allied-Signal (NJ, 1986–1987); at the University of Groningen (1995) and at the University of Melbourne (1995). His current interests are in the applications of lasers in chemistry, dye lasers, photophysics of organic molecules, inter- and intramolecular electronic energy transfer, and molecular optoelectronics and nonlinear optics.

can be observed in the solid state, on surfaces, in solution, in the gas phase, and in isolated molecular systems in supersonic jet expansions. Until recent years most studies involved intermolecular EET (inter-EET) long-range processes between donor (D) and acceptor (A) chromophores. While these studies are well documented and summarized by numerous reviews,<sup>5-9</sup> some basic problems in molecular photophysics which involve short-range interactions manifested in intramolecular EET (intra-EET) and intramolecular electron transfer (intra-ELT) processes are still the subject of current investigations. Intra-EET can occur whenever two separated chromophores are incorporated in a single molecule. In such cases, control of the spatial relationship between donor and acceptor groups may exist without the randomness characteristic of intermolecular interactions. Furthermore, intra-EET can be observed in rigid or viscous media where encounters between separated molecules leading to short-range EET are not possible.

The first investigations of short-range intra-EET were reported by Weber<sup>10–12</sup> and by Schnepp and Levy.<sup>13</sup> Schnepp and Levy observed anthracene fluorescence irrespective of excitation wavelength in compounds I containing naphthalene and anthracene moieties joined by a varying number of CH<sub>2</sub> groups.



The quantum yield was independent of the number of methylene groups separating the two chromophores. Later, many other groups examined other bichromophoric systems.<sup>14–24</sup> In some cases, the donor and acceptor were attached to a rigid system so that their spatial relationship was known to a considerable degree (unfortunately, geometrical variations in such rigid systems were not feasible). The occurrence of intra-EET could be readily evaluated from knowledge of excitation and emission spectra of each moiety alone and comparison with the corresponding spectra of the separated chromophore molecules.

In all these cases, complete quenching of donor fluorescence was observed with concomitant emission *solely* from the acceptor. This was true even for donor chromophores with high fluorescence quantum yields. Residual donor emission together with the appearance of acceptor fluorescence implies that intra-EET rate is similar to that of donor decay by fluorescence or through other channels. This can be achieved in specially designed bichromophoric molecules which allow us to pursue *systematic* studies of the *mechanism* of intra-ET, as discussed in the present Review.

The first observation of dual fluorescence decay as a result of intra-EET processes, allowing mechanistic study of this phenomenon, was made with 1,8-(6',7'dioxododecamethylene)phenanthrene<sup>25</sup> (**II**, **Phenan-5,5**). Later, other bichromophoric molecular systems, such as compounds **III** and **IV** were studied in solution and in supersonic jets in order to elucidate the mechanisms of intra-EET and intra-ELT.<sup>26-40</sup>

EET has significant implications in biological systems,  $^{41-43}$  energy transfer dye laser (ETDL) operation,  $^{44-50}$  in the realization of molecular electronic devices,  $^{51-53}$  in photodynamic therapy,  $^{54}$  in light harvesting,  $^{55,56}$  in photochemical synthesis,  $^{57,58}$  in developing optical fiber sensors for pH determination in physiological systems,  $^{59}$  in the determination of the conformation of macromolecules,  $^{60-64}$  and in the elucidation of the photophysical behavior of large molecules.  $^{65}$ 

The purpose of this Review is to discuss progress made in understanding the *photophysics* and the *mechanism* of intra-EET within the general framework of radiative and nonradiative processes in molecules. Therefore, while this Review is comprehensive in the coverage of the theory and experimental studies of intra-EET, mostly involving singlet singlet EET, the photochemical aspects of these



processes are discussed in relation with the mechanism of intra-EET and the implications for synthetic organic photochemistry are only briefly reviewed. The Review is organized as follows. Section II gives the theoretical background to EET, reflecting the progress made in understanding the mechanism of the process and focusing on intra-EET in specially designed bichromophoric molecular systems. Section III discusses mechanistic studies of long-range and shortrange intra-EET in solution mainly involving singlet singlet EET, complemented by recent extension of these investigations to isolated bichromophoric molecular systems in supersonic molecular beams, as addressed in section IV. Complementary photochemical aspects of intra-EET are surveyed in section V.

## II. Theoretical Studies of Electronic Energy Transfer in Molecules

## A. Radiationless Transitions and Electronic Energy-Transfer Processes

Inter-EET and intra-EET processes are special cases of nonradiative decay of excited molecular systems.<sup>66</sup> The basic model was first outlined by Robinson and Frosch<sup>66</sup> and later elaborated by Lin.<sup>67</sup> The concepts of radiationless transitions in isolated molecules were then formulated by Bixon and Jortner.<sup>68</sup> In their theory they described an inhomogeneous broadening of an excited molecular state as a result of coupling between an optically active mode, belonging to initially prepared discrete states that carry all the oscillator strength, and a manifold of quasi-continuum of different background states, which

Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems



**Figure 1.** Schematic level diagram for describing nonradiative transitions in a large molecule, showing the levels involved coupled by the intramolecular interaction V.

can be, for example, highly lying vibrational states of the ground electronic or of some other lower excited electronic state. The discussion is done within the framework of the Born-Oppenheimer-Condon (BOC) approximation, where different vibronic states of the same spin are well characterized by different absorption or emission spectra. Thus, zero-order BOC states are a good approximation for describing the radiative properties of excited states.<sup>68</sup> Couplings between these states due to deviations from and breakdown of the BOC approximation<sup>66-68</sup> are responsible for all observed radiationless transitions phenomena. A radiationless transition occurs when a zero-order state decays faster through this coupling than by the competing radiative process. This means that the homogeneous width of this excitation is larger than that of the radiative one. It was shown that coupling of the optically active zero-order state (the doorway state  $|s\rangle$ ) to a different *dense* manifold of optically inactive zero-order states  $\{|l\rangle\}$ , dilutes the doorway state by a finite number of molecular eigenstates, analogous to homogeneous broadening of this state.<sup>68</sup> This is depicted in Figure 1.

In the simplest case where one doorway state is coupled *isoenergetically*, by a constant coupling energy V, to a quasi-continuum manifold of equally spaced states characterized by a  $\rho$  density of states, the theory predicts a Lorentzian broadening of the doorway state having a width

$$\Delta = 2\pi V^2 \rho \tag{1}$$

We distinguish between the "statistical limit" case in which the separation in energy,  $\epsilon$  between states is smaller than the radiative width,  $\delta E$ , and the "intermediate level structure" where  $\epsilon$  is larger than or comparable to  $\delta E$ .<sup>68</sup> In the statistical limit a real decay process of the doorway state can be observed. Although the quasi-continuum is not a real continuum, the recurrence time back to the doorway state is very large so that in actual experiments recurrences do not occur and an irreversible nonradiative decay is observed. The Lorentzian-shaped broadening corresponds to a single exponential decay, whose rate constant is given by the Fermi Golden Rule The vibronic coupling between  $|s\rangle$  and  $\{|l\rangle\}$ , in the BOC approximation, assuming normal or local mode vibrational separation is given by  $^{67,68}$ 

$$V = \hbar^2 \sum_{i} \left\{ \left\langle \prod_{k} \chi_s^k \middle| \left[ \left\langle \phi_s \middle| \frac{\partial}{\partial Q_i} \middle| \phi_l \right\rangle_q \right] \frac{\partial}{\partial Q_i} \middle| \prod_{j} \chi_l^j \right\rangle_Q \right\} \quad (3)$$

where q and Q denote the electronic and nuclear coordinates respectively and  $\phi$  and  $\chi$  denote the electronic and vibrational wave functions. Vibrational modes are classified into promoting modes and accepting modes.<sup>67b</sup> In many cases some of the modes possess a dominant coupling compared to the rest, these *promoting modes* contribute a coupling matrix element which is rather independent of the promoting mode coordinate, in such a case eq 3 can be simplified to yield<sup>67,69</sup>

$$V = \hbar^{2} \sum_{k} \left\langle \phi_{s} \left| \frac{\partial}{\partial Q_{kp}} \right| \phi_{l} \right\rangle_{Q} \left\langle \chi_{s}^{kp} \left| \frac{\partial}{\partial Q_{kp}} \right| \chi_{1}^{kp} \right\rangle_{Q_{kp}} \left[ \prod_{j} \left\langle \chi_{s}^{j} | \chi_{1}^{j} \right\rangle_{Q_{j}} \right]$$
(4)

where *j* extends over all nonpromoting modes and *k* sums over all promoting modes *p*. The nonpromoting term in eq 4 which reflects the *isoenergetic Franck*–*Condon overlap* between the coupled states is called *the Franck*–*Condon Factor* (FCF). The vibronic coupling matarix element *V* results from the break-down of the BOC approximation.<sup>67,68</sup>

The harmonic promoting modes  $\chi_s$  and  $\chi_l$  differ by one quanta; however, the coupled states are separated by a large energy gap so that the lower zeroorder states  $\{|l\rangle\}$  include that gap as an excess energy, thus the FCF for the nonpromoting modes has to cover the energy gap. A nonvanishing value for the Franck-Condon integral is obtained only for modes that are different in the two coupled states, these are the so-called *accepting modes*. The energy dependence of the nonradiative rate scales approximately as the FCF of the these modes weighted by the density of states of the  $\{|l\rangle\}$  manifold. The majority of the vibrational degrees of freedom, however, are similar in both interacting vibronic manifolds. These *nonactive modes* must obtain the same excitation quanta in the two states within the nonvanishing FC integral. Although the FCF of these modes is energy independent, they dominate  $\rho$  and thus the nonradiative decay rate. When this effect is taken into account we obtain

$$k_{\rm nr} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} V_{\rm p}^2 \prod_{a} [F_a(\hbar\omega_{\rm p})]$$
(5)

where  $V_p$  denotes the promoting modes contribution to V and  $F_a$  is the FC weighted density of states (FCWD) integral associated with a particular accepting mode, for the coupling promoted by the mode p. The dependence of the nonradiative rate on the energy gap between the energy origins of the two coupled states<sup>70</sup> and the onset of intramolecular vibrational relaxation (IVR), which may alter the features associated with the single vibronic state nonradiative decay, for a given excess vibrational excitation in the s manifold, can also be formulated using this picture.<sup>71</sup>



Figure 2. Coupled electronic transitions of donor and acceptor leading to electronic energy transfer under isolated molecule conditions.

It should be noted that the above discussion pertains mainly for weak coupling, which is applicable for describing EET processes; it is not an adequate description for *intermediate* or *strong coupling* cases.

Electronic energy-transfer processes involve nonradiative transfer of electronic excitation from an excited donor molecule D\* to an acceptor molecule A. The transfer may be an intermolecular process which can be described in terms of a bimolecular quenching process

$$\mathbf{D}^* + \mathbf{A} \xrightarrow{\kappa_{\mathbf{q}}} \mathbf{D} + \mathbf{A}^* \tag{6}$$

where the bimolecular quenching rate constant  $k_q$  is related to an *intermolecular* energy transfer rate constant  $k_{\rm ET}$  by

$$k_{\rm ET} = k_{\rm q}[{\rm A}] \tag{7}$$

In most cases  $k_{\rm ET}$  is attributed to two possible contributions. The long-range Coulombic contribution was formulated by Galanin<sup>72</sup> and by Förster<sup>73-76</sup> in terms of dipole-dipole interaction. This is particularly suitable for describing inter-EET in solution whenever conditions for favorable spectroscopic overlap between the emission of D\* and the absorption of A are met (see section II.B).

The second contribution to EET can be realized whenever these conditions are not fulfilled. A shortrange exchange interaction, as formulated by Dexter,<sup>77</sup> can then facilitate EET (see section II.C).

Intra-EET processes in bichromophoric molecules are usually described in terms of the process

$$D^* - B - A \xrightarrow{k_{\text{ET}}} D - B - A^*$$
 (8)

where the excitation energy is transferred from an excited donor D\* chromophore moiety to a groundstate acceptor moiety A, resulting in quenching of D\* fluorescence and sensitization of A. B denotes a molecular spacer bridge connecting the two chromophores. This bridge may play a role in promoting the transfer process (see section II.D).

In all EET processes discussed here, a resonance matching between the energy of the initial state of the system and that of its final state is required, this is depicted for the case of isolated molecules in Figure 2. In solution EET is slow compared to vibrational relaxation in D\* and A\*, so that the initial and final states are vibrationally relaxed, as shown in Figure 3 and the coupled EET transitions are determined by the Franck-Condon principle at the common overlap frequencies of D and A. It should be noted that Förster–Dexter theory preceded the develop-



Figure 3. Coupled electronic transitions of donor and acceptor leading to electronic energy transfer in thermalized conditions in solution. Also shown is the corresponding region of spectral overlap, the degree of which determines the efficiency and the mechanism of transfer.

REGION OF

SPECTRAL OVERLAP

λ

ment of nonradiative decay theory, the connection between the two was finally made by Lin.<sup>78-80</sup>

#### **B.** Coulombic Interaction—Förster Formulation

Förster<sup>76</sup> derived an expression to describe the rate of an EET process, in particular of the type shown in eq 5, within the framework of the weak coupling case. The EET rate is that of the transition from the initially prepared state of the  $D^* + A$  system, described by its two-electron antisymmetric wave function<sup>76-80</sup>

$$\Psi_{i} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\Psi_{D^{*}}(1)\Psi_{A}(2) - \Psi_{D^{*}}(2)\Psi_{A}(1)] \qquad (9)$$

to its final state  $D + A^*$ , described by the wave function

$$\Psi_{\rm f} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\Psi_{\rm D}(1)\Psi_{\rm A^*}(2) - \Psi_{\rm D}(2)\Psi_{\rm A^*}(1)] \quad (10)$$

where  $\Psi$  denotes the total wave function including the spin part which, within the BOC approximation, is given by

$$\Psi = \phi \chi \tag{11}$$

The interaction matrix element describing the coupling between initial and final states of the bimolecular donor-acceptor system, leading to nonradiative EET, is given by

$$V_{\rm ET} = \langle \Psi_{\rm i} | V | \Psi_{\rm f} \rangle = \langle \Psi_{\rm D*}(1) \Psi_{\rm A}(2) | V | \Psi_{\rm D}(1) \Psi_{\rm A*}(2) \rangle - \\ \langle \Psi_{\rm D*}(1) \Psi_{\rm A}(2) | V | \Psi_{\rm D}(2) \Psi_{\rm A*}(1) \rangle$$
(12)

where *V* is the perturbation part of the total Hamiltonian  $\hat{H} = \hat{H}_0 + V$  given by

$$V = e^2 / \epsilon r_{12} \tag{13}$$



**Figure 4.** Geometrical configuration of dipole–dipole interaction between donor and acceptor molecules.

and  $r_{12}$  is the distance between the electrons and  $\epsilon$  represents the dielectric constant of the medium. The first term in eq 12 is the Coulombic interaction and the second term is the exchange interaction. In most cases where the Coulombic interaction is significant we may neglect the exchange contribution. The Coulombic integral can then be approximated by expanding it in series and maintaining only the dipole–dipole term in the expansion thus obtaining

$$V_{\rm ET} = \frac{1}{\epsilon R^3} \left[ \mathbf{M}_{\rm D} \cdot \mathbf{M}_{\rm A} - \frac{3}{R^2} (\mathbf{R} \cdot \mathbf{M}_{\rm D}) (\mathbf{R} \cdot \mathbf{M}_{\rm A}) \right] \prod_j \langle \chi_i^j | \chi_i^j \rangle$$
(14)

where *R* is the dipole–acceptor separation and  $\mathbf{M}_{D}$ and  $\mathbf{M}_{A}$  are the transition dipole moments of  $D \rightarrow D^{*}$  and  $A \rightarrow A^{*}$  transitions, respectively, given in terms of the molecular orbitals  $\phi$  by

$$\mathbf{M}_{\mathrm{D}} = \sqrt{2} \langle \phi_{\mathrm{D}} | e \mathbf{r}_{\mathrm{D}} | \phi_{\mathrm{D}^*} \rangle \tag{15}$$

$$\mathbf{M}_{\mathrm{A}} = \sqrt{2} \langle \phi_{\mathrm{A}} | e \mathbf{r}_{\mathrm{A}} | \phi_{\mathrm{A}^*} \rangle \tag{16}$$

where  $\mathbf{r}_{D}$  and  $\mathbf{r}_{A}$  are the dipole moments vectors, as depicted in Figure 4. Equation 14 is valid only for point dipoles, *i.e.* when *R* is much larger than either  $\mathbf{r}_{A}$  or  $\mathbf{r}_{D}$ .

By using the Fermi Golden Rule, the EET rate constant can be written as  $^{78.79}$ 

$$k_{\rm ET} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar^2} \sum_{\rm i} \sum_{\rm f} P_{\rm i} V_{\rm ET}^2 \delta(E_{\rm i} - E_{\rm f})$$
(17)

where  $P_i$  denotes the initial distribution and  $E_i$  and  $E_f$  are the energies of the initial and final states, respectively. Substituting eq 14 in eq 17 yields the rate constant for dipole–dipole EET processes<sup>76,78,79</sup>

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm d-d} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \left[ \frac{\mathbf{M}_{\rm D} \cdot \mathbf{M}_{\rm A}}{\epsilon R^3} \Gamma(\theta_{\rm D}, \theta_{\rm A}) \right]^2 \times \sum_{\nu'} \sum_{\nu'} \left\{ \prod_{j} \left| \left\langle \chi_{\mathbf{i}_{\nu j}} \right| \chi_{\mathbf{f}_{\nu' j}} \right\rangle \right| \right\}^2 \delta(E_{\mathbf{i}_{\nu'}} - E_{\mathbf{f}_{\nu'}}) \quad (18)$$

where the *v*'s are the vibrational quantum numbers and  $\Gamma(\theta_D, \theta_A)$  is an orientational factor for the two dipoles (Figure 4)

$$\Gamma = [2 \cos \theta_{\rm D} \cos \theta_{\rm A} - \sin \theta_{\rm D} \sin \theta_{\rm A} \cos (\varphi_{\rm D} - \varphi_{\rm A})]$$
(19)

and  $\varphi$  is the angle of rotation about the interdipole axis. In condensed isotropic media, such as in solutions,  $\Gamma$  should be averaged over all orientations and, in addition, the rate of vibrational relaxation is much faster than that of the EET process which requires also averaging the rate constant over all thermally available states as determined by the Boltzmann distribution,  $P_{iv}$ , thus

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm d-d} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \left[ \frac{\mathbf{M}_{\rm D} \cdot \mathbf{M}_{\rm A}}{\epsilon R^3} \Gamma(\theta_{\rm D}, \theta_{\rm A}) \right]^2 \times \sum_{\nu'} \sum_{\nu''} P_{\rm i\nu'} \left\{ \prod_{j} \left| \langle \chi_{\rm i_{\nu j}} | \chi_{\rm f_{\nu' j}} \rangle \right| \right\}^2 \delta(E_{\rm i_{\nu}} - E_{\rm f_{\nu'}})$$
(20)

This expression is particularly useful for discussing the dependence of EET on the energy gap between D and E electronic states and on temperature and for discussion of isotope effects. Using the expressions for the absorption coefficient of A

$$\epsilon_{\rm A}(\omega) = \frac{4\pi^2 \omega}{3a'' \hbar c} \sum_{\nu'} \sum_{\nu''} P^{\rm A}_{i\nu} |\langle \chi^{\rm A}_{f\nu'} | \mathbf{M}_{\rm A} | \chi^{\rm A}_{i\nu} \rangle|^2 \delta(\omega^{\rm A}_{f\nu',i\nu'} - \omega)$$
(21)

and for the normalized spectral emission distribution of D,

$$F_{\rm D}(\omega) = \frac{4\omega^3 a' \tau_{\rm D}}{3c^3} \sum_{\nu'} \sum_{\nu''} P_{i\nu'}^{\rm D} |\langle \chi_{f\nu'}^{\rm D} | \mathbf{M}_{\rm D} | \chi_{i\nu'}^{\rm D} \rangle|^2 \delta(\omega - \omega_{i\nu,f\nu'}^{\rm D})$$
(22)

where a' and a'' are introduced to account for the dispersive properties of the medium, and using the integral representation of the  $\delta$  function

$$\delta(\omega_{\mathrm{fv}',\mathrm{i}\nu'}) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}t \exp(\mathrm{i}t\omega_{\mathrm{fv}',\mathrm{i}\nu'}) \qquad (23)$$

and carrying the integration over *t*, we finally obtain Förster expression for dipole–dipole-induced EET rate constant

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm d-d} = \frac{9000 \ln 10 \, \Gamma^2 \Phi_{\rm D}}{128\pi^5 n^4 N_{\rm A} \tau_{\rm D} R^6} \int_0^\infty \frac{\overline{F}_{\rm D}(\overline{\nu}) \epsilon_{\rm A}(\overline{\nu}) \, \mathrm{d}\overline{\nu}}{\overline{\nu}^4} \quad (24)$$

where for random orientations  $\Gamma^2 = {}^2/_3$ . The matrix elements and the Franck–Condon factors in eq 18 are now expressed in terms of measurable spectroscopic quantities such as the refractive index of the medium, *n*, the fluorescence quantum yield of the donor,  $\Phi_D$ , its fluorescence lifetime  $\tau_D$ , the *normalized donor fluorescence spectrum*,  $\overline{F(\nu)}$ , the acceptor's absorption spectrum, expressed by its extinction coefficient,  $\epsilon(\overline{\nu})$  units of liter mole<sup>-1</sup> centimeter<sup>-1</sup>, the average transition frequency  $\overline{\nu}$  in centimeter<sup>-1</sup>, and the Avogadro number  $N_A$ . Equation 24 can be written in terms of the Förster critical transfer radius  $R_0$ 

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm d-d} = \frac{1}{\tau_{\rm D}} \left( \frac{R_0}{R} \right)^6$$
(25)

where

$$R_0^{\ 6} = \frac{9000 \ln 10 \Gamma^2 \Phi_{\rm D}}{128\pi^5 n^4 N_{\rm A}} \int_0^\infty \frac{\overline{F_{\rm D}(\bar{\nu})} \epsilon_{\rm A}(\bar{\nu}) \, \mathrm{d}\bar{\nu}}{\bar{\nu}^4} \quad (26)$$

Förster-type EET will be manifested for allowed transitions such as those encountered in singlet-singlet EET processes. For such transitions the critical transfer radii values range between 10 and 100 Å.<sup>81</sup> This range of values depends on the intensities of the relevant electronic transitions of D and A as well as on their spectral overlap, as expressed by the spectral overlap integral for dipole-dipole interaction

$$J_{\rm dd} = \int_0^\infty \frac{\overline{F_{\rm D}(\overline{\nu})}\epsilon_{\rm A}(\overline{\nu}) \ \mathrm{d}\overline{\nu}}{\overline{\nu^4}}$$
(27)

Förster theory and its many extensions (see below) are ideally suited for quantitative interpretation and prediction of experimental observations of inter-EET in systems ranging from dye solutions and ETDL systems,<sup>44–50,82–93</sup> polymers,<sup>60–64,94–96</sup> molecules adsorbed on surfaces,<sup>97–102</sup> transfer between monolayers and monolayer assemblies,<sup>103–105</sup> in Langmuir–Blodget films,<sup>106–110</sup> in micellar solutions<sup>111–113</sup> to restricted geometries, fractals, and disordered systems.<sup>114–123</sup> For describing EET involving forbidden transitions one should consider exchange interaction contributions, as discussed in the next section.

#### C. Exchange Interaction—Dexter Formulation

Dexter considered the problem of sensitized luminescence in solids, in particular he studied sensitization via EET process of an impurity atom in a host crystal. The energy may be transferred either from the host or from another impurity atom even when the relevant electronic transitions are forbidden. Dexter's approach followed the general derivation discussed in the previous section. For forbidden transitions the Coulombic interaction is negligible and EET due to the exchange part in eq 12 is considered. For such a case the EET interaction matrix element is

$$V_{\rm ET} = \left\langle \phi_{\rm D*}(1)\phi_{\rm A}(2) \left| \frac{e^2}{r_{12}} \right| \phi_{\rm D}(2)\phi_{\rm A*}(1) \right\rangle \prod_j \left\langle \chi_i^j \right| \chi_f^j \right\rangle \quad (28)$$

Substituting eq 28 in eq 17 yields the expression for the exchange interaction EET rate constant

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm ex} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} Z^2 \sum_{\nu'} \sum_{\nu'} P_{\nu} \left| \prod_{j} \left\langle \chi^{\rm i}_{\nu_j} | \chi^{\rm f}_{\nu'_j} \right\rangle \right|^2 \delta(E_{\rm i} - E_{\rm f})$$
(29)

where Z is the electronic exchange integral

$$Z = \left\langle \phi_{\rm D^*}(1)\phi_{\rm A}(2) \left| \frac{e^2}{r_{12}} \right| \phi_{\rm D}(2)\phi_{\rm A^*}(1) \right\rangle$$
(30)

Dexter has approximated Z by assuming hydrogenlike orbitals thus arriving at the final expression for the exchange interaction EET rate constant Speiser

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm ex} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} K J_{\rm ex} \exp(-2R/L)$$
(31)

where *L* is an average van der Waals radius for the initial and final molecular orbitals of the donor–acceptor system, *K* is a parameter that, unlike in the case of Förster expression, eq 31 cannot be directly evaluated from measured spectroscopic data, and  $J_{\rm ex}$  is the exchange interaction integral of spectral overlap between donor fluorescence and acceptor absorption spectra

$$J_{\rm ex} = \int_0^\infty \overline{F_{\rm D}}(\overline{\nu}) \overline{\epsilon_{\rm A}}(\overline{\nu}) \, \mathrm{d}\overline{\nu} \tag{32}$$

where  $F_{\rm D}$  and  $\epsilon_{\rm A}$  are the normalized donor fluorescence and acceptor absorption spectra, respectively

$$\int_0^{\infty} \overline{F_{\rm D}}(\overline{\nu}) \, \mathrm{d}\overline{\nu} = 1 \qquad \int_0^{\infty} \overline{\epsilon_{\rm A}}(\overline{\nu}) \, \mathrm{d}\overline{\nu} = 1 \qquad (33)$$

We may thus summarize the basic features of Dexter-Förster theory as follows:

(a) For allowed singlet-singlet EET, both dipoledipole-induced (Coulombic) interaction and exchange interaction are nonvanishing; for forbidden transitions such as triplet-triplet EET and for EET involving forbidden singlet-singlet transitions  $J_{DD}$  is negligible since  $\epsilon_A(\bar{\nu}) \approx 0$ , and only exchange interaction contributes to the observed EET process.

(b) The rate of dipole–dipole-induced EET decreases as  $R^{-6}$  whereas that of the exchange-induced process decreases as  $\exp(-2R/L)$ .

(c) The rate of dipole-induced EET depends on the oscillator strengths of  $D \rightarrow D^*$  and  $A \rightarrow A^*$  radiative transitions; however, the rate of exchange-induced transfer does not depend on either of the two oscillator strengths. Therefore, in contrast to  $J_{dd}$ , the magnitude of  $J_{ex}$  in eq 31 depends only on the spectral line shapes and not on their intensities. Thus, in addition to allowed transitions in D and A Dexter's theory can be applied to EET processes that are forbidden within the framework of the dipole-dipole mechanism. These include forbidden singlet-singlet EET, triplet-triplet EET, and triplet-triplet annihilation processes.

It should be noted that when applying Dexter's theory to EET involving *allowed* transitions, dipole–dipole interaction cannot be ignored since both interactions act in conjunction, not exclusively. This is especially important at small *R* values where modifications to the simple Dexter–Förster formulation become necessary.

#### D. Beyond Förster–Dexter Formulation

#### 1. Significant Extensions of Förster–Dexter Theory for Long-Range Intermolecular EET

As formulated Förster's theory is especially suited to describe long-range (R > 10 Å) inter-EET processes in isotropic media. In fluid solutions and in the gas phase diffusion processes have to be considered.<sup>4,5,124–126</sup> Only when D and A are imbedded in frozen solutions or in polymer matrices diffusion free Förster kinetics can be observed. In such situations the normalized fluorescence signal P(t) is no longer exponential. By assuming complete rotational averaging of  $\Gamma^2$  an expression for P(t) is obtained after averaging over a random distribution of  $Rs^{4,6,76,124,125,127,128}$ 

$$P(t) = \exp(-t/\tau_{\rm D}) \exp\{-\frac{4}{3}\pi^{4/3}[{\rm A}]R_0^{-3}(t/\tau_{\rm D})^{1/2}\} \quad (34)$$

Equation 34 is especially useful for analyzing inter-EET data following pulse excitation. Under steadystate conditions it is more useful to use the expression for the inter-EET quantum efficiency given by<sup>76</sup>

$$\Phi_{\rm ET} = \sqrt{\pi \Omega} \, \exp(\Omega)^2 (1 - \operatorname{erf} \Omega) \tag{35}$$

where

$$\operatorname{erf}(x) = \frac{2}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_0^x \exp(-t^2) \, \mathrm{d}t \tag{36}$$

and  $\Omega = [A]/[A_0]$ , where

$$[A_0] = (\tau_D k_q)^{-1} = \frac{3}{4\pi R_0^3}$$
(37)

is the critical quenching acceptor concentration.

Similar averaging procedure for obtaining P(t) in EET processes obeying Dexter's rate expression, eq 31 was performed by Inokuti and Hirayama.<sup>129</sup> They have rewritten eq 31 in the form

$$k_{\rm ex} = \frac{1}{\tau_{\rm D}} \exp\left[\beta \left(1 - \frac{R}{R_0}\right)\right] \tag{38}$$

where  $R_0$  is defined, as in eq 25, as the distance between A and D for which the rate of EET via exchange interaction is equal to the fluorescence decay rate of D. The averaging then yields

$$P(t) = \exp\left[-\frac{t}{\tau_{\rm D}} - \frac{\Omega g(z)}{\beta^3}\right]$$
(39)

where

$$g(z) = g[(\exp \beta)(t/\tau_{\rm D})] \approx (\ln z)^3 + 1.73(\ln z)^2 + 5.93\ln z + 5.44$$
(40)

for z > 10.

The validity of eq 34 was demonstrated for many molecular systems, even for inter-EET on a picosec-ond time scale, <sup>112,113,130-141</sup> thus establishing the applicability of Förster's theory. However, even in such media, modifications, based on the general theory of radiationless transitions, are needed to discuss temperature dependence and isotope effects of the EET rate. Such an extension of the theory was performed by Lin<sup>78,79</sup> and was verified experimentally for the temperature dependence of inter-EET between aromatic donor molecules and dye acceptors.<sup>142</sup> The orientational dependence of inter-EET given in Förster theory by  $\Gamma$  should also be modified for treating other cases for which different averaging procedures should be invoked.<sup>143-146</sup> The requirements of Förster-Dexter theory for a nonvanishing spectral overlap integral are also well established. This implies resonant coupled transitions as shown schematically in Figure 3. It was predicted, however,

that off-resonance, endothermic, Förster-type EET can still be observed by coupling a strong radiation field in the process. It was predicted that in such cases the intensity of the acceptor's fluorescence obeys the relation<sup>147-150</sup>

$$Y_{\rm A} = \gamma I^{1/2} \tag{41}$$

where  $\gamma$  is a constant and I is the inducing laser intensity. This behavior was verified in the offresonance laser-induced EET from an excited rhodamine 6G molecule to azulene acceptor.<sup>150</sup> Modified Förster–Dexter formulations are also needed for describing inter-EET in concentrated solutions, where exciton-type energy migration between donor molecules have to be considered,<sup>151–154</sup> in restricted geometries, such as for surface adsorbed D and A,<sup>114–123</sup> for describing inter-EET from highly excited D states<sup>155</sup> and in other specific EET situations,<sup>6,156–162</sup> some of which were recently reviewed by Bojarski and Sienicki.<sup>9</sup>

Other extensions and modifications of Förster– Dexter theory, significant for discussing exchange interaction and intra-EET processes, are described in more details in the next subsections.

#### 2. Diffusion Effects and Collisional Inter-EET Processes: Intermolecular vs Intramolecular EET

As was stated in the previous section there are many examples of experimental studies that testify to the applicability of Förster theory for analyzing long-range inter-EET processes in solution<sup>4–7,163–168</sup> and in particular in rigid solutions.<sup>142,169</sup> There are, however, deviations observed in fluid solutions, such as in low viscosity solvents<sup>163,168</sup> or in the gas phase.<sup>170–174</sup> In these cases the movement of either the donor molecules or the acceptors, or both during the actual EET event, due to diffusion processes, has to be considered. The inclusion of diffusion will result in various modifications of the diffusion free Förster kinetics expressed by eqs 34 and  $35.^{126-128,175-184}$ 

Birks<sup>185</sup> and Gösele *et al.*<sup>126,178,179,186,187</sup> suggested criteria to determine whether or not, and to what extent, diffusion plays a significant role at a particular experiment. These criteria are the result of analyzing inter-EET, involving diffusion, by discussing several possible kinetic models.

(a) The first model distinguishes between three different regimes according to the value of the mean molecular diffusion length r.<sup>185</sup>

Diffusion controlled Stern–Volmer kinetics, observed when  $r > 3R_0$  where the donor fluorescence quantum yield is given by

$$1 - \Phi_{\rm ET} = \frac{\Phi_{\rm D}^0}{\Phi_{\rm D}} = 1 + k_q \tau_{\rm D}[{\rm A}]$$
(42)

where  $\Phi_D^0$  is the donor fluorescence quantum yield in the absence of acceptor molecules. Under this circumstances eq 6 describes a genuine bimolecular quenching process involving molecular collisions *prior* to the actual EET process for which<sup>4,5,65,165</sup>

$$k_q = \frac{8\mathrm{R}\,T}{3000\eta} \tag{43}$$

where  $\eta$  is the viscosity of the medium.

*Forster kinetics*, eqs 34 and 35, are obeyed whenever  $r < R_0$ .

Intermediate *EET* kinetics regime is observed for r at the range  $3R_0 > r > R_0$ . Here eq 35 is modified and the expression for  $\Phi_{\text{ET}}$  depends explicitly on the total diffusion coefficient  $D = D_{\text{D}} + D_{\text{A}}$ .

(b) In the second, Gösele model,  $^{126,178,179,186,187}$  the distinction between weak and pronounced diffusion effects is made by evaluating the parameter  $z_0$ , defined as

$$z_{0} = \frac{1}{2R_{\rm DA}^{2}} \left( \frac{R_{0}^{6}}{\tau_{\rm D} D} \right)$$
(44)

where  $R_{DA}$  is the distance of closest approach of D and A molecules.

*Pure diffusion kinetics* are observed for  $z_0 \ll 1$ , in this case, which corresponds to the diffusion-controlled Stern–Volmer kinetics, eq 42, are obeyed.

Combined diffusion and long-range EET kinetics should be considered whenever  $z_0 \gg 1$ . As in the previous case of *intermediate kinetics regime*, eqs 34 and 35 are modified to include D explicitly. Förster kinetics are obtained as a special case for the limit  $D \rightarrow 0$ .

(c) Gösele general model, deals with intermediate  $z_0$  values, capable of accounting for a large range of Förster radii combined with a wide range of diffusion coefficients.

Other specific cases of diffusion-dependent longrange dipole–dipole-induced EET<sup>188</sup> and of diffusiondependent EET induced by short-range exchange interaction have been studied.<sup>189,190</sup>

In principle a clear discrimination between Försterand Dexter-type EET processes can be made either through dynamic studies and the fit to either eq 34 or eq 39. Such a distinction, however, was made only in some limited cases in rigid media where indeed Förster<sup>142,169</sup> and Dexter<sup>191–194</sup> EET are manifested by an observed difference in the temporal decay profile of the donor fluorescence. In fact it was argued that a clear discrimination between the two EET mechanisms can only be made through dynamic studies of donor decay kinetics<sup>191,195</sup> and that steadystate measurements of the transfer efficiency are inadequate for this purpose.94,196 When diffusion processes are involved the analysis becomes even more complicated. In the diffusion-controlled limit, obtained mostly for small  $R_0$  values, *i.e.* for Dextertype EET processes, the actual temporal decay profile is insensitive to specific donor-acceptor interaction, and the unique R dependence of the EET process cannot be measured.

Inter-EET in the gas phase may involve a combination of dipole–dipole and exchange interaction together with relative movement of D and A molecules. When exchange interaction predominates an actual collision may be needed to promote EET processes. Lin<sup>78,79,179</sup> and Lee and co-workers<sup>174,198–200</sup> worked out modifications to Förster and Dexter theories to account for these special effects.

The difficulties associated with assigning the correct mechanism to the observed EET process can be solved by studying the D\* and A interactions intramolecularly. In this approach donor and acceptor moieties are combined chemically in a *single bichro*mophoric molecule and the intra-EET process, eq 8 is followed. Both long-range Förster EET and shortrange Dexter-type processes have been investigated in specially designed bichromophores. Short-range intra-EET is described in terms of Dexter exchange interaction picture, which should be modified, however, to account for variations due to incorporation of through-bond interaction, superexchange and the related, sometimes, competing process of photoinduced intramolecular ELT (see section D.3). The criteria invoked in choosing a bichromophoric molecule are discussed in section D.2.

#### 3. Modifications of Dexter Theory for Short-Range Intra-EET: Orientational-Dependent Exchange Interaction, Super Exchange, and Through-Bond Interaction

Whenever the value of  $R_0$  is smaller than molecular contact distances, electron exchange is considered to be the dominant interaction promoting EET. This was expressed by Dexter in terms of the exchange integral Z and a spectral overlap integral in eq 31. The latter was defined in terms of normalized D emission spectrum and normalized A absorption spectrum. This form of an overlap integral was supported by experimental observations made by Ermolaev<sup>201</sup> and questioned by others.<sup>202</sup> Even if there was no ambiguity as to the value of  $J_{ex}$ , the difficulties associated with the actual calculation of Z and the lack of direct connection between K and spectroscopic data make eq 31 rather useless for calculating the exchange contribution to the EET rate. It was, however, realized that a dependence of the transfer rate on the relative orientation of D and A must exist, particularly at small *R* values. Earlier experiments for measuring such an effect proved to be elusive in the case of triplet-triplet EET,<sup>203</sup> but recent study of singlet-singlet short-range intra-EET showed that indeed orientational dependence of exchange interaction can be of importance.<sup>36–38</sup> The exchange integral can be calculated using more realistic orbitals than the hydrogen atomic orbitals used by Dexter for deriving eq 31.<sup>38,204</sup> The orientation dependence of Z was calculated for the xylene-(D)-biacetyl(A) pair, showing that while for R > 3 Å Z falls exponentially with increasing R; for smaller *R* values *Z* depends on the relative orientation of the two molecules.<sup>38</sup>

Although in some experiments the temporal aspects of the decay kinetics due to short-range exchange interaction were studied,  $^{191-194}$  the only way by which the detailed dependence of this type of EET on R and on other geometrical factors which determine D and A interactions can be studied, thus testing the validity of Dexter theory, is by examining intra-EET in bichromophoric molecules.

A bichromophoric molecule may be defined as a molecule built of two distinguishable molecular units connected by a molecular bridge. The properties of the bridge determine the flexibility of the whole bichromophoric structure. For a bichromophoric molecule the electronic absorption spectrum can be described by a simple superposition of the absorption spectra of the two chromophores. The bridge serves as a molecular spacer unit which does not influence the basic electronic structure of the two chromophores while preventing intrachromophore interaction in their ground state. However, electronic excitation of either chromophore may lead to intramolecular electronic interactions and to the observation of phenomena such as intramolecular complex formation,<sup>1-3,205-209</sup> intramolecular electron transfer<sup>210–213</sup> or intramolecular electronic energy transfer.<sup>10-24</sup> The main problem is to differentiate between all these processes which may act simultaneously and competitively. Thus, in addition to intra-EET processes described by eq 8 we should consider the processes

$$D^*-B-A \rightarrow [D-B-A]^*$$
  
intramolecular exciplex formation (45)

and

$$D^*-B-A \rightarrow D^+-B-A^-$$
 photoinduced intra-ELT (46)

Sometimes an intra-EET process may precede ELT, and often bridge-relayed, *superexchange-mediated* intra-EET, intra-ELT and combinations of the two processes

$$D^*-B-A \rightarrow D-B^*-A \rightarrow D-B-A^*$$
 (47)

$$D^*-B-A \rightarrow D^+-B^--A \rightarrow D^+-B-A^-$$
 (48)

$$D^* - B - A \rightarrow D - B^* - A \rightarrow D^+ - B - A^- \qquad (49)$$

are observed.

There are many experiments, in particular photoinduced intra-ELT studies, that indicate such donor and acceptor interactions at D and A separations much larger than the sum of their van der Waals orbital radii. When selection rules exclude the possibility of dipole-dipole interaction, the proposed mechanism is a superexchange interaction operating beyond actual orbital overlap region, usually thought to be mediated by electronic coupling of the interchromophore bridge orbitals (processes 47–49). A review of the experimental work done on this aspect of intra-EET is given in section III.C.

Superexchange mechanism was first suggested to account for magnetic interactions in oxide crystals doped with transition metals,<sup>214</sup> it was then examined for ELT between metal ions.<sup>215</sup> A thorough theoretical analysis by McConnell showed that intra-ELT mediated through a  $\sigma$ -bonded bridge should decrease exponentially with the bridge length.<sup>216</sup> Orbital interactions promoting through-bond (TB) electronic coupling were first examined by Hoffman<sup>217-218</sup> and later discussed by Paddon-Row and coworkers.<sup>213,219–220</sup> Superexchange has been discussed in the context of EET by Monberg and Kopelman<sup>221</sup> and by Klafter and Jortner.<sup>222</sup> These studies were followed by a plethora of investigations of long-range photoinduced intra-ELT.<sup>34,213,223-243</sup> Significant and unambiguous experimental verifications of early theories were reported by Closs *et al.*<sup>224</sup> and later by



**Figure 5.** Schematic level diagram for describing throughbond interchromophore bridge-mediated interaction between energetically degenerate donor and acceptor moieties in a bichromophoric molecule.

Oevering *et al.*,<sup>34</sup> showing the particular distance dependence associated with the *cis*-*trans* linkingbridge chain configuration. For further discussion of these phenomena, the reader is referred to the review by Newton.<sup>212</sup>

The main experimental manifestations of TB superexchange interaction in EET and ELT are as follows:

(a) The *R* dependence of the efficiency of the process does not follow either Dexter or Förster predictions.

(b) Intra-EET and intra-ELT are still very efficient at R > 10 Å for dipole–dipole forbidden processes, especially in *rigidly linked* D–B–A molecules. However, it seems that in more *flexible* structures intra-EET is still controlled by short-range *through-space* Dexter-type interaction.

(c) The observed rates depend on the interchromophore bridge conformation for a relatively fixed mutual orientation of the interacting chromophores.

(d) For *trans*  $\sigma$  bonds bridge structure the transfer rate decreases exponentially with the number of bonds.

It should be noted that both exchange and superexchange, as well as other orbital overlap interactions are all manifested by an exponential *R* dependence and thus cannot be distinguished experimentally except for the interaction range. In this respect one cannot distinguish between superexchange and hops that occur in energy migration between identical molecules. The major approach for treating TB superexchange controlled short-range intra-EET is to generalize the theory by including TB, involving any number of bridge relay units in the interaction matrix element.<sup>216,233–244</sup> McConnell suggested that orbital sites intervening between D and A could facilitate ELT.<sup>216</sup> In his superexchange model, an electron is transferred between degenerate D and A orbitals, aided by the presence of empty (not necessarily degenerate) high-lying bridge orbitals (Figure 5). This model differs from a "hopping" model in that the electron does not actually occupy any of the bridge orbitals during the transfer process. McConnell's expression for the coupling matrix element is given by

$$V_{\rm DA}^{(n)} = \left(\frac{\beta_{\rm DB_1} \beta_{\rm B_n A}}{E_{\rm AD} - E_{\rm B_j}}\right) \left(\prod_{i=1}^{n-1} \frac{\beta_{i,i+1}}{E_{\rm AD} - \beta_{i+1}}\right)$$
(50)

where  $\beta_{ij}$  is the tunneling integral between orbitals *i* and *j*,  $E_{AD}$  is the degenerate D and A orbitals energy,  $E_{\beta_i}$  is the energy of the *i*th bridge orbital, and *n* is the number of B orbitals. It can be then shown that eq 50 leads to an exponential attenuation of the intra-ELT rate with an increase in the number of bridge



**Figure 6.** Potential energy surfaces showing weak (a) and strong coupling (b) cases of intra-EET. In the weak coupling the excitation can be localized on either chromophore while in the strong coupling limit a stationary state spread over the super bichromophoric molecule is being formed and no intra-EET process can be followed.

relay groups. The McConnell expression is useful for describing most superexchange situations involving electronic coupling of degenerate D and A well removed from bridge orbitals. It is, however, both time and vibrationally independent. In addition, McConnell's method is based on a tight bonding model and thus is very approximate. An extended model relaxes this restriction to a certain extent which makes it quite useful.<sup>212,213</sup> A time-dependent approach was formulated by Todd et al., 235 while other theories, more relevant for describing intra-ELT involving superexchange have been worked out.<sup>238,244</sup> Theoretical treatments of bridge-mediated EET and ELT were presented by Reimers and Hush<sup>226,245</sup> for two<sup>226</sup> and three level<sup>245</sup> systems, for treatment of coherent transfer of energy between D and A centers via B states<sup>226</sup> or through a resonant bridge.<sup>245</sup> Resonant transfer in condensed matter was recently investigated using quantum electrodynamics (QED).<sup>54,246,247</sup> Unlike the case of inter-EET, in intra-EET electronic energy localization on either D or A chromophore can be assumed only for weak electronic coupling as compared to the vibronic bandwidth (Figure 6a). In the strong coupling limit the relative displacement of the potential energy surfaces of the D and A systems is expected to be large and the crossing between them is closer to the higher electronic state, as shown in Figure 6b. In such a case even if the system is initially prepared at  $|D^*A\rangle$ , it will rapidly dephase into the mixed stationary state of the type  $1/\sqrt{2}(|D^*A\rangle + |DA^*\rangle)$  or  $1/\sqrt{2}(|D^*A\rangle - |DA^*\rangle)$ , where intramolecular vibrational modes may play a significant role. Also in this case resonance EET should be considered which can be formulated within the framework of QED theory.<sup>246,247</sup> A clear distinction between strong and weak coupling cases was offered by Kenkre and Knox for discussion of molecular pairs.<sup>248</sup>

In this Review we are concerned with weakly coupled chromophores which can also be coupled to the interchromophore bridge electronic states. This may lead to sequential transfer similar to cases of ELT studied by Mukamel *et al.*<sup>249–251</sup> In these cases we rewrite eq 17 in the more general form<sup>67,238,244</sup>

$$k_{\rm ET} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \sum_{\rm i} \sum_{\rm f} P_{\rm i} |\langle \Psi_{\rm i} | \hat{T} | \Psi_{\rm f} \rangle|^2 \delta(E_{\rm f} - E_{\rm i}) \quad (51)$$

where  $\hat{T}$  denotes the transition operator

$$\hat{T} = V + T^{(2)} = V + V \frac{1}{E_{i} - \hat{H} + i\epsilon} V$$
 (52)

where  $\epsilon$  describes the dephasing of the system. The effect of the interchromophore bridge is described by the matrix element

$$T_{\rm fi}^{(2)} = \sum_{\rm m} \frac{V_{\rm fm} V_{\rm mi}}{E_{\rm i} - E_{\rm m} + i\epsilon_{\rm mi}}$$
(53)

where the summation is carried out over all virtual intermediate electronic bridge  $B_m$  states  $|m\rangle$ , depicted schematically in Figure 5, and

$$V_{\rm fm} = \langle \Psi_{\rm m} | V | \Psi_{\rm f} \rangle \qquad V_{\rm mi} = \langle \Psi_{\rm i} | V | \Psi_{\rm m} \rangle \qquad (54)$$

In the conventional Förster–Dexter theory, where TB interaction is neglected,  $T^{(2)} = 0$ . Equation 52 is valid for isolated bichromophoric molecules, addressed in more detail in section II.D.5. Using eq 11 we obtain

$$k_{\rm ET} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} |T_{\rm fi}|^2 \sum_{\nu'} \sum_{\nu'} P_{\nu} |\langle \chi_{\rm f\nu''} | \chi_{\rm i\nu} \rangle|^2 \delta(E_{\rm f\nu''} - E_{\rm i\nu})$$
(55)

where  $T_{\rm fi}$  denotes the electronic coupling matrix element

$$T_{\rm fi} = \langle \phi_{\rm f} | \, \hat{T} | \phi_{\rm i} \rangle \tag{56}$$

The FC factors in eq 55 are similar to those important in photoinduced ELT showing the correspondence between short-range intra-EET and intra-ELT processes. Quantum mechanical theories of ELT may also be applied to the rate expression of eq  $55.^{252,253}$ 

In solution, rapid vibrational relaxation takes place and the thermally averaged intra-EET rate constant, involving TB interaction, should be used. It is given by<sup>238</sup>

$$k_{\rm ET} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \sum_{v'} \sum_{v''} P_{iv'} \left| V_{fv'',mv} + \sum_{mv} \frac{V_{fv'',mv} V_{mv,iv'}}{E_{iv'} - E_{mv} + i\epsilon_{mv,iv'}} \right|^2 \times \delta(E_{fv''} - E_{iv})$$
(57)

where now the summation is carried out over all thermally averaged vibrational states. Without TB coupling eqs 20 and 24 or eq 31 is obtained as special cases of eq 57, suitable for describing *through-space* intra-EET rates via dipole-dipole or exchange interaction, respectively. By using eq 57 a similar expression to McConnell's eq 50 can be obtained as a special case.

We now turn to examine the role of vibronic effects in the TB superexchange-mediated intra-EET and intra-ELT processes. This is especially important for transfer processes studied in supersonic jet-cooled clusters and for the discussion of excitonic interactions involving vibronic transitions. The implications of such non-BOC corrections for calculating longrange ELT rates were discussed by Freed,<sup>254</sup> considering the suggestion made by Beratan and Hopfield<sup>255</sup> that when the BOC approximation is relaxed an enhancement of the intra-ELT rate is to be expected. This was supported by several experimental studies,<sup>29,31,34,35,256</sup> discussed in more detail in sections III.C and IV.

At the small D and A separations typical of shortrange intra-EET in bichromophoric molecules, deviations due to breakdown of Förster point-dipole approximation should be considered. Thus even for allowed dipole transitions one should consider different ways of describing the Coulombic interaction. Chang<sup>257</sup> has studied a specific system in which she found deviations from Förster's expression for the distance dependence of the EET rate using a monopole model, for the case where the molecular size was substantial. The effects on the rate of EET of higher multipole interactions and small exchange contributions were examined in great detail by Scholes et al.<sup>244</sup> They have described second-order Coulombic interactions within the framework of molecular QED theory and added a correction due to first-order exchange mechanism. By using perturbation theory, the EET rate constant was calculated with the use of eqs 51 and 52. The matrix element in eq 52 was partitioned into exchange term involving only V and dipole-dipole term involving only  $T^{(2)}$ . The resulting rate expression is given by

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm total} = A^2 R^{-6} + 2ABR^{-3} \exp(-\alpha R) + B^2 \exp(-2\alpha R)$$
(58)

where  $\alpha = L/2$  and *A* and *B* are constants given by

$$A = B\mathbf{M}_{\mathrm{D}} \cdot \mathbf{M}_{\mathrm{A}} \Gamma(\theta_{\mathrm{D}}, \theta_{\mathrm{A}}) \tag{59}$$

and

$$B = \sqrt{\frac{2\pi}{\hbar}} \rho_{\rm f} \tag{60}$$

It was concluded that the use of multipole expansion in the interaction Hamiltonian is not always a good approximation for R < 10 Å. This was attributed to a combination of large molecular dimensions compared to R and wave function overlap effects. For larger interchromophore separations, the interaction can be described by the usual dipoledipole coupling. The inclusion of small exchange effects at small to intermediate separations demonstrates the likelihood of a substantially larger EET rate than that predicted by either Förster theory or pure exchange Dexter-type interaction. This emphasizes the fact that in general both interactions act in conjunction. Scholes *et al.*<sup>244c</sup> have also investigated the electronic factors important in mediating EET at close range. They concluded that one-electron transfer processes via ionic, charge-transfer type, bridge configurations can make a major contribution to the observed EET rate, in addition to the exchange type two-electron steps normally considered. A theoretical calculation on the ethene dimer demonstrated that this "through configuration" interaction, rather than the Dexter exchange term, can dominate the orbital overlap dependent short-range interactions.<sup>244d</sup> However, the importance of these terms will most likely depend on the particular orbitals and on the particular relative orientation of the chromophores involved.

#### 4. Theoretical Considerations in the Design of Bichromophoric Molecules

Bichromophoric molecules are ideal for investigating intra-EET processes. By using the powerful tools of synthetic organic and polymer chemistry, molecular systems can be engineered for a specific intra-EET study.

For the particular purpose of elucidating the mechanism of short-range, singlet—singlet, intra-EET in bichromophoric molecules, the following requirements should be met:

(a) The two coupled electronic transitions,  $D^* \rightarrow D$  and  $A \rightarrow A^*$ , should be forbidden and displaced in energy so as to ensure a negligible overlap integral,  $J_{dd}$ , resulting in  $R_0 < 10$  Å. For such a D–A pair the prevailing intra-EET mechanism will be dominated by Dexter-type short-range exchange interaction.

(b) The interchromophore bridge should act as an inert spacer, minimizing any coupling between the ground electronic states of the two chromophores, allowing, however, for weak coupling between D\* and A to promote short-range intra-EET. The bridge should be rigid enough to provide controlled geometrical relationship between the chromophores and to allow for only a limited number of molecular conformations. However, it seems that some flexibility is required whenever TB interaction needs to be minimized. Rigid bridge structures seem to be ideal for TB superexchange studies and for evaluating the mutual roles played by intramolecular EET and ELT processes.

(c) Both absorption and emission spectra should reveal two bands, attributed to D or A chromophores. The general features of the spectra should be similar to a superposition of the separate spectra of the chromophores.

An example for bichromophoric compounds that meet these specifications is the specially synthesized series of molecules, **II-Phenane-5,5**, **III-P**-*n*,*n*, **O**-*n*,*n*, **M**-*n*,*n*, and **IV-P**-*n*,*m*.<sup>258,259</sup> This series was designed with the expectation that variation of the number of methylene groups in each chain joining the two chromophores would result in variation of the distance separating them and allow evaluation of the dependence of intra-EET efficiency on interchromophore separation distance and relative chromophore orientation. Conformations of these molecules were determined by a combination of spectroscopic analysis (UV–vis, variable-temperature NMR), X-ray crystallography (where applicable), and molecular me-



**Figure 7.** Absorption spectra of the **Phenane-5,5** bichromophoric molecule and its constituent chromophores.



**Figure 8.** Absorption spectra of the **P-3,3** bichromophoric molecule and its constituent chromophores, typical of the spectra of *all* other molecules of series **III**, **IV**, **VIII**, **IX**, and **XVIII**.

chanics calculations. Most spectroscopic properties of these molecules are described by a superposition of those of their constituent chromophores, as shown in Figures 7 and 8.

Unique for these bichromophoric molecules is the fact that, depending on the molecular geometry, energy absorbed by the aromatic chromophore is transferred in part to the  $\alpha$ -diketone and both chromophores emit their characteristic fluorescence spectra resulting in dual fluorescence characteristic of intra-EET process.<sup>260,261</sup>

Other specific requirements are needed for other types of studies or applications. For example, volatil-

ity of the bichromophoric molecules facilitates studies in supersonic jet expansions (section IV), while good spectral overlap and highly allowed transitions are needed for utilizing bichromophoric molecules as laser dyes in ETDL configurations.<sup>44–46</sup>

# 5. Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer in Isolated Molecules

Most of the reported intra-EET studies involve thermalized systems in solution. In recent years experimental studies of intra-EET in isolated molecular systems in supersonic jet conditions began to attract attention. These include bichromophoric molecular clusters, as well as a few examples of bichromophoric molecules.

Únder these conditions two types of EET rate constants, above and below IVR threshold, suitable for describing isolated molecules in collision-free conditions, should be used. The generalized theory derived by Lin and co-workers provided such a rate expression which does not invoke the spectral overlap between D and A, a quantity which cannot be easily defined for these conditions.<sup>80,262,263</sup>

We first consider the case of intra-EET from a single-vibronic level of D\*. The intra-EET rate constant depends on the excess vibrational excitation, when IVR is slow EET takes place from the originally prepared single vibronic state iv'. The situation can then be described by modifying eq 55 to read

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm i\nu'} = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} |T_{\rm fi}|^2 \sum_{\nu'} |\langle \chi_{\rm f\nu'} | \chi_{\rm i\nu} \rangle|^2 \delta(E_{\rm f\nu'} - E_{\rm i\nu}) \quad (61)$$

It can be shown that for the case of displaced harmonic oscillators  $^{80,262,263}$ 

$$k_{\rm ET}^{i\nu'} = \frac{1}{\hbar^2} |T_{\rm fi}|^2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} dt \times \exp\left[it\omega_{\rm fi} - \sum_j S_j(1 - e^{it\omega})\right] \prod_j \overline{G_{\nu_j}}(t) \quad (62)$$

where

$$\overline{G_{v_j}}(t) = \sum_{n_j=0}^{v_j} \frac{v_j!}{n_j! [(v_j' - n_j)!]^2} \times [S_j(e^{(1/2)i\omega_j t} - e^{-(1/2)i\omega_j t})^2]^{v_j' - n_j}$$
(63)

and  $S_j$  denotes the coupling constant related to the vibrational coordinate displacement  $\Delta Q_i$  by

$$S_i = (\omega/2\hbar) \Delta Q_i \tag{64}$$

In particular, if  $v_j = 0$ , then by using the saddle-point method we find

$$k_{\rm ET}^{i0} = \frac{1}{\hbar^2} |T_{\rm fi}|^2 \left[ \frac{2\pi}{\sum_j S_j \omega_j^2 e^{it^* \omega_j}} \right]^{1/2} \times \exp\left[it^* \omega_{\rm fi} - \sum_j S_j + \sum_j S_j e^{it^* \omega_j}\right]$$
(65)

Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems

where  $t^*$ , representing the saddle-point value of t, is defined by

$$\omega_{\rm if} = \sum_{j} S_{j} \omega_{j} {\rm e}^{it^* \omega_{j}} \tag{66}$$

If  $\prod_{j} G_{v_{j}}(t)$  does not vary much around  $t^{*}$ , then

$$\frac{k_{\rm ET}^{\rm iv}}{k_{\rm ET}^{\rm i0}} = \prod_{j} \overline{G_{v_j}}(t^*)$$
(67)

Equation 67 is particularly useful for analyzing the excess vibrational excitation dependence of the single vibronic level intra-EET rate. Alternatively eq 61 can be used to derive the rate expression in terms of *single vibronic state* overlap integral. Following the procedure used to derive eq 24 we obtain

$$k_{\rm ET,i\nu}^{\rm d-d} = \frac{9000 \ln 10 \,\Gamma^2 \Phi_{\rm D}^{\rm i\nu}}{128\pi^5 N_{\rm A} \tau_{\rm D}^{\rm i\nu} R^6} \int_0^\infty \frac{\overline{F_{\rm D}^{\rm i\nu}(\bar{\nu})} \epsilon_{\rm A}^{\rm v}(\bar{\nu}) \, d\bar{\nu}}{\bar{\nu}^4} \quad (68)$$

where all the relevant photophysical parameters are associated with the single vibronic levels iv' in D and v in A. Equation 68 is useful as long as sufficient spectroscopic data is available. A similar expression for the exchange interaction promoted intra-EET, single vibronic rate constant can be obtained by modification of eqs 31 and 32.

Above the IVR threshold no single vibronic rate can be evaluated and the so-called microcanonical intra-EET rate constant should be used. This was discussed in great detail by Lin and co-workers.<sup>80,262</sup>

# III. Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecules in Solution

#### A. Long-Range Energy Transfer in Polymers

In small bichromophoric molecules, of the type **II**, **III**, and **IV** short-range exchange or medium-range TB superexchange interactions prevail and Dexter kinetics eq 32 holds. A situation characteristic of oligomers, polymers, and biopolymers is where two or more interacting D and A chromophores are attached to the polymeric backbone. If the sequence of D and A moieties along the polymer chain is regular and the distance *R* between them is larger than 15 Å, then excitation energy, initially located on D, will be transferred from the donor moiety to the acceptor chromophore by a Förster-type dipoledipole interaction, at a rate governed by eq 25. Thus, structural information regarding the macromolecule can be gained as well as information regarding morphology.  $^{60-64,94,143,264-274}$  Equation 25 can then serve as a spectroscopic ruler<sup>270</sup> for determining R from measurements of the intra-EET rate constants.

The first demonstration of such an application of long-range intra-EET was the study of the distance dependence of intra-EET in the oligomer system of poly-L-proline (V).<sup>270</sup> The oligomer served as the B spacer group for determining the separation between the donor chromophore,  $\alpha$ -naphthyl attached to the carboxyl end of B, and the acceptor chromophore, a dansyl group, attached to the imino end. The ob-



served intra-EET efficiency followed an  $R^{-6}$  dependence, in excellent agreement with the Förster model.

Another beautiful demonstration of the practical use of eq 25 for the structural analysis of macromolecules was given in a series of studies performed by Steinberg and co-workers.<sup>271,272</sup> They used solutions of oligopeptides of various chain lengths with N<sup>5</sup>-(2hydroxyethyl)-L-glutamine and D and A chromophores similar to those employed by Stryer and Haugland.<sup>270</sup> These chromophores were attached to the far ends of the peptides composed of four, five, six, seven, eight, and nine repeat units. Dual fluorescence due to the long-range intra-EET process ( $R_0 = 22$  Å) was recorded, and the observed donor fluorescence lifetime was used to determine  $k_{\rm ET}$ . The results were then fitted to a model from which the distribution of end-to-end distances of the polymer chain was obtained. It should be noted, however, that in this study as well as in other similar investigations<sup>143,264,267</sup> a knowledge of the orientation factor  $\Gamma^2$ , which can be determined from study of polarized EET,<sup>268</sup> is needed before *R* could be evaluated with confidence. In other studies the various roles played by the chromophores and by the polymer spacer in the bichromophoric polymers were investigated.<sup>273-279</sup> Guillet, Liu, and co-workers examined both theoretically and experimentally the application of the spectroscopic ruler for studies of the dimensions of macromolecules<sup>64,274</sup> and their implication to light harvesting in polymers.<sup>274c,d</sup> Lakowicz and co-workers used the frequency-domain fluorometry technique to elucidate distribution of distances in D and A connected by a flexible methylene chain  $^{275}$  and by proteins coils.  $^{276-278}$  The effect played by a conjugated polymer spacer bridge on the intra-EET process was examined by Effenberger et al.<sup>279-284</sup> Å timeresolved dynamics study of EET in dye-doped conjugated polymers was recently reported by Kurz and co-workers.<sup>285</sup>

In another study of long-range intra-EET Haugland and co-workers<sup>286</sup> examined the rigid bichromophoric molecule **VI** composed of *N*-methylindole as the donor

VT



moiety and a ketone as the acceptor, both fused to a steroid that served as the spacer group with R = 10.2 Å. By using nanosecond flash spectroscopy, the EET rate as a function of the spectral overlap integral, varied simply by altering the solvent, was deter-

mined. Again good agreement with Förster theory, eqs 25-27, was found.

#### B. Short-Range Singlet–Singlet Energy Transfer

As already mentioned in the Introduction, many studies of short-range intra-EET have been reported.<sup>10-40</sup> However only very few of them utilized bichromophoric molecules that were prepared to allow for a mechanistic investigation of the process.<sup>25-28,36-40</sup>

An extensive and systematic study of throughspace exchange-mediated short-range intra-EET, in specially designed bichromophoric molecules<sup>258,259</sup> was undertaken by Speiser *et al.*<sup>25,27,28,36–38,287</sup> Following the first demonstration of dual fluorescence resulting from an intra-EET process in **II-Phenane-5,5**,<sup>25</sup> the process was studied in a series of macrocyclic  $\alpha$ -diketones (specifically para- and metacyclophanes) and their ortho analogs, benzocycloalkenediones, **III-P**-*n*,*n*, **M**-*n*,*n*, and **O**-*n*,*n*, respectively, and other *symmetrical* aryl  $\alpha$ -diketones (**VII-Naph-5,5**, **VIII-DiMeO-P-55**, and **IX HQ***n*,*n*).<sup>27,28,36–38,260,261</sup> The results for the temperature-



dependent intra-EET quantum yield were fitted to a model in which a distribution of several conformations of the bichromophoric molecules, some of which are in a favorable conformation for promoting intra-EET via Dexter-type exchange interaction mechanism, was assumed.<sup>27,36,287</sup> According to this model the intra-EET quantum yield Q, corrected for the specific temperature and spectral overlap dependence for these molecules, Q, depends exponentially on the average interchromophore separation  $\overline{R}$ 

$$Q' = (Q/\tau_{\rm D}\alpha) \exp(\beta^2/4\gamma) = \exp(-\beta R) \quad (69)$$

where  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are defined in accordance with eq 32 through the relation

$$k_{\rm ET}^{\rm ex} = \alpha \exp(-\beta R) \tag{70}$$

and  $\gamma$  accounts for the flexibility of the interchromophore bridge manifested in the observed thermally activated intra-EET process.<sup>27,36</sup> For narrow conformational distributions it is given by<sup>287</sup>

$$\nu^{-1} = (4\delta/\beta^2) \exp(-\Delta E/RT)$$
(71)

where  $\delta$  is the ratio between EET rate constants for



**Figure 9.** The fit of intra-EET experimental data Q to a model based on Dexter through-space exchange interaction, eq 70, together with the calculated values of the exchange integral.

the two conformers involved in the intra-EET process, separated by an energy gap  $\Delta E$ .<sup>27</sup>

The experimental fit to this model is shown as the dark circles in Figure 9 together with a calculation of the corresponding exchange integral for these molecular systems (open circles).<sup>38</sup>

In a more recent study the investigation was extended to the asymmetrical bichromophoric structures **III-P**-*n*,*m* in which the orientation dependence of short-range exchange interaction was examined.<sup>36</sup> Using a calculation of the exchange integral for all these bichromophoric molecules it was concluded that although the relative orientation of the D and A chromophores play a role in the EET process, especially for the asymmetric molecules **P**-*n*,*m*, most of the observed intra-EET yields could be accounted for by a Dexter-type mechanism eq 70, as manifested by the fit shown in Figure 9.<sup>36,38</sup> The possibility that this short-range interaction may also be propagated via the connecting methylene groups, *i.e.* by TB interaction, was not considered. However, the fit in Figure 9 suggests that such an interaction is unimportant for these molecules in view of the very short-range (R < 7 Å) exponential *R* dependence. This may be typical of bichromophoric molecules with semiflexible interchromophore bridge structures. Indeed in more rigid bichromophoric structures deviations from this simple dependence, which might be due to TB superexchange interactions, were reported.<sup>26,29-35,288-290</sup> These studies are discussed in more detail in the next section.

Most experimental studies of the mechanism of short-range intra-EET involve singlet—singlet processes, the very few examples of triplet—triplet EET exhibit similar features. These processes, however, are rather important in promoting intra-EET-induced photochemistry as discussed in section V.

Triplet-triplet intra-EET is always promoted by either short-range exchange interaction or by medium- to long-range TB superexchange interaction mediated by the interchromophore bridge. Unlike the case of singlet-singlet transfer no quantitative correlation between the EET efficiency and the interchromophore separation could be made for the **O**-*n*,*n*, **M**-*n*,*n*, **P**-*n*,*n*, and **P**-*n*,*m* series, although the efficiency was shown to be sensitive to molecular geometry.  $^{\rm 28,37}$ 

Yamamoto and co-workers have investigated triplet-triplet intra-EET in systems where the two chromophores were connected by a polymethylene chain of variable lengths.<sup>291,292</sup> The transfer yield at 77 K was measured as a function of the bridge length. The interchromophore distance dependence followed the Dexter model. Mapping of all possible molecular conformation for the systems **IX** and **X** by assuming



a Boltzmann distribution yielded the distribution of interchromophore distances and an average value for R. At small R values the relative orientation of the chromophores plays a significant role as manifested in deviations from the fit to Dexter model.

The effect of relative orientation was studied also by Engel *et al.* in the series of benzophenone donor attached through an ester spacer group to cyclic azoalkane acceptor.<sup>293</sup> Rentzepis and co-workers have measured the rate constant of intra-EET triplet– triplet process from anthrone (D) to naphthalene (A), for a rigid spiran system, to be  $3 \times 10^{10} \text{ s}^{-1.294}$  The results were discussed in terms of Dexter theory. In another study highly efficient triplet–triplet intra-EET was found for a series of dyes attached to a 9-methylanthryl donor without, however, any mechanistic conclusions.<sup>295</sup>

Studies of dipole-dipole singlet-singlet intra-EET were reported by Valeur et al.<sup>39,296,297</sup> They used EET as a probe to gain experimental proof for calculated statistical distributions of conformations of the flexible polymethylene chains connecting donor and acceptor chromophores. The implications for realizing intramolecular ETDL systems were also discussed, including studies of the picosecond dynamics of the intra-EET process.<sup>298-305</sup> Related studies deal with intramolecular quenching processes,<sup>306</sup> with intramolecular exciplex formation, 206, 207, 209, 307 with intramolecular photochemical reactions in bichromophoric molecular systems.<sup>57,308</sup> in studies of biological systems,309 and of intra-EET in bichromophoric compounds of transition metals<sup>310-317</sup> and chelates.318

Of particular interest are the studies carried out by Hochstrasser and co-workers where femtosecond excitation was used to follow the rate of intra-EET in 9',9-bifluorene and 2',2-binaphthyl in a variety of solvents.<sup>319,320</sup>

## C. Medium-Range Energy and Electron Transfer Involving Superexchange and Through-Bond Interaction

Experimental evidence for TB-superexchange interaction promoting bridge-mediated intramolecular transfer processes is especially available from studies of photoinduced intra-ELT. These studies have shown that the ELT rate is strongly dependent on the molecular structure, in particular on the interchromophore bridge conformation and configuration. A systematic study of these phenomena was undertaken by Verhoeven and co-workers.<sup>34,239-243</sup> They have examined intra-ELT in specially designed bichromophoric molecules, mostly having a rigid interchromophore bridge. The general conclusion that could be made is that the governing mechanism for this process is superexchange involving TB bridge interaction. In some cases the competition between through-bond and through-space interactions was examined, comparing rigid and flexible bichro-mophoric structures.<sup>289</sup>

Studies of the analogous process of intra-EET in similar molecular structures showed that at least for rigidly linked bichromophoric molecules, TB interaction plays a significant role. Zimmermann *et al.*<sup>26</sup> examined the singlet–singlet intra-EET process between donor and acceptor linked together by the *rodlike* rigid interchromophore bridges consisting of bicyclo[2.2.2]octane moieties, **XII**. Partial energy





transfer was observed even for the 7.5 Å interchromophore separation at a yield of 250 times larger than that for R = 11.5 Å. The observations did not fit either Förster or Dexter models. The conclusion was that EET was promoted by a short-range TB exchange interaction mediated through the five  $\sigma$ bonds.

The first quantitative demonstration of the utilization of a  $\sigma$ -bond *spacer* in promoting efficient longdistance intra-EET was given by Closs *et al.*<sup>32,33</sup> They compared the rates of both triplet—triplet EET and ELT in the series of compounds **XIII**, consisting of a 4-biphenyl or 4-benzophenoyl donor chromophores, a 2-naphthyl acceptor, and cyclohexane (1,4-C) or decaline (2,6-D) spacers as the interchromophore bridge.



Following their intra-ELT work,<sup>34</sup> Verhoeven and co-workers examined singlet–singlet intra-EET processes in the series **XIV** of bichromophoric molecules containing *rigid* polynorbornyl interchromphore bridge spacers, separating the dimethoxynaphthalene donor from the carbonyl acceptor.<sup>29–31</sup> In the first series



the two chromophores were connected via 4–10  $\sigma$ bonds in an *all-trans* conformation. Intra-EET was observed even for R = 11.5 Å where direct orbital overlap is not possible. The measured transfer rate constant was much larger than that calculated from the Förster model and depended exponentially on the number of interchromophore  $\sigma$  bonds. Changing the conformation to *cis* or *gauche* resulted in much lower EET yield without, however, a marked change in R for the same number of  $\sigma$  bonds. It was concluded that intra-EET was mediated by a TB coupling which was hindered by adding a kink to the *all-trans* sixbond bridge, thus resulting in a much less efficient EET process. Comparison with intra-ELT results for bichromophoric molecular systems with similar bridge structures led to the conclusion that  $k_{\rm ET} =$  $k_{\rm ELT}^{\tilde{2}.29}$ 

Schippers and Dekkers<sup>321</sup> studied singlet-singlet intra-EET between two ketone chromophores connected by the rigid structures **XV**. They observed



that the rate for energy transfer through the four  $\sigma$  bonds was 1000 times higher than that through six bonds, thus concluding that TB superexchange mechanism is appropriate for explaining the observations.

Morrison and co-workers<sup>322</sup> reported the observation of intra-EET by TB interaction in the rigid steroid system XVI. The donor chromophore was a



dimethylphenylsiloxy (DPS) moiety and the acceptor was a carbonyl group, both attached to various positions of the steroid bridge. Again a superexchange mechanism was invoked to explain the observed EET for D and A moieties for which dipole– dipole interaction is not probable at interchromophore distances which exclude direct orbital overlap.

Sigman and Closs<sup>323</sup> have examined the free energy and structure dependence of triplet-triplet intra-EET in a series of model bichromophoric molecules. The 4-benzoylnaphthyl donor and a variety of acceptors were attached to the rigid 1,4-cyclohexanediyl spacer bridge. The results were interpreted in terms of TB superexchange mechanism directly employing intra-ELT theory. However, it was recently pointed out that such an approach may lead to inappropriate conclusions and that a modified theory, directly connected to radiationless transitions theory, as discussed in section II.D, should be employed.<sup>80,238,262</sup>

Gust *et al.*<sup>324</sup> have studied the quenching of the porphyrin triplet state by EET to the attached carotenoid system. Both donor and acceptor chromophores were attached to the benzene ring. Only exchange interaction exists in this case since triplet–triplet transfer is not allowed by dipole–dipole coupling. Although R (6.5 Å) is much larger than L (1.5 Å), thus making direct intra-EET less probable, the EET rate constant is rather high. Again this was taken as a clear manifestation of superexchange mechanism.

Recently<sup>325</sup> Eliott and co-workers have investigated the distance dependence of intra-EET in rigidly linked heterodinuclear Ru(II)/Fe(II) polypyridyl complexes on the interchromophore (metal-metal) distance and on the nature of the connecting bridge. They have concluded that *despite the fact that the bridges are quite different* the intra-EET rate was not influenced by this variation. Their conclusion was that the EET process which showed an exponential *R* dependence with  $\beta = 0.87$  Å<sup>-1</sup>, was not governed by either through-space or through-bond interaction and invoked a superexchange pathway that does not involve the intramolecular linkage and suggested the possibility of solvent mediated superexchange process. Similar behavior was observed for the bridged Ru<sup>II</sup>/Os<sup>II</sup> terpyridyl complexes<sup>326</sup> and in the isomeric porphyrin anthracene dyads.<sup>327</sup>

A systematic thorough investigation of short- to medium-range intra-EET in bichromophoric molecules was reported by Scholes, Ghiggino, and coworkers.<sup>35,244,290</sup> The main purpose of their study was to explore the role played by through-space and through-bond coupling in rigidly linked donor and acceptor moieties in the two bichromophoric molecules **XVII**. For intra-EET studies the bichro-



mophoric molecule A-6-N, in which the naphthalene (N) donor and anthracene (A) acceptor chromophores were held in a known, well-defined orientation and separation (12.2 Å) by a rigid bisnorbornyl-bicyclo-[2.2.0] hexane bridge, six  $\sigma$  bonds in length, was used.<sup>35</sup> This configuration is of particular interest since EET between the naphthalene  ${}^{1}L_{b}$  and  ${}^{1}L_{a}$ states should not occur via a *direct* dipole-dipole coupling due to the orthogonality of the respective donor and acceptor transition dipole moments. Vibronic interactions, however, make EEyT via Coulombic interaction partially allowed although this cannot account for the measured high intra-EET rate which amounts to an EET quantum yield of 0.999, a value similar to that obtained for the *flexible* naphthalene-anthracene bichromophoric molecule I studied by Schnepp and Levy.<sup>13</sup> The results were explained in terms of a novel EET mechanism involving a combination of dipole-dipole interaction and exchange contributions (eq 58), relayed through the interchromophore bridge.<sup>35</sup> In addition, the related exciton interactions in the naphthalene pair bichromophoric molecule N-6-N were examined as well.<sup>290a</sup>

The apparent controversy<sup>328,329</sup> regarding the applicability of intra-ELT results for interpreting intra-EET studies seems to be settled. While TB– superexchange interaction plays a significant role in *rigidly* connected bichromophoric molecules, it is not the case for semi-*flexible* structures for which it was shown that through-space short-range exchange interaction is the dominant mechanism.<sup>27,28,36–38,291,292</sup> Recent studies with **P-4,4m** and **P-5,5m**, **XVIII** molecules, in which **P-5,5** and **P-4,4** (**III**) were modified by methyl substitution in the interchromophore bridge, confirm this conclusion.<sup>330</sup>



## IV. Supersonic Jet Studies of Intramolecular Energy and Electron Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems

## A. Bichromophoric Molecular Clusters

Until recently most reported studies of intra-EET were performed in solutions where solvent effects cannot be ruled out and where complete vibrational relaxation of donor and acceptor excited electronic states precedes the EET event. Short-range inter-EET processes in the gas phase usually involve collisions<sup>174,197</sup> which may lead to the formation of a collision complex<sup>331</sup> for a period long enough for the process described by eq 8 to take place. There is evidence to support the validity of a modified Dexter formulation for the description of these gas-phase EET processes.<sup>332,333</sup> In general the prospects of investigating intra-EET in a bichromophoric molecule from a single excited donor vibronic state, under collisionless conditions in the low-pressure bulk gas phase, are not very high. Yet the unique conditions in a supersonic jet expansion offers a way of studying these processes in some detail. Although supersonic jet spectroscopy has been widely used for investigating molecular radiative and nonradiative processes, very few studies of EET under these conditions have been reported.

Intra-EET between D and A chromophores in a bichromophoric van der Waals molecular complex D-A, formed in a supersonic jet expansion, is a rather complicated process. Intra-EET in the jet involves interaction between specific vibronic states of the donor and acceptor molecules. However, intramolecular exciplex formation<sup>334–339</sup> and the limited chemical stability of the complex, which introduces dissociative channels, might interfere with observation of the intra-EET process, thus complicating the interpretation. On the other hand study of intra-EET in bichromophoric clusters is interesting as a source of information on the relative importance of these competing processes in the photophysics of such molecular systems. In an ideal case one should be able to study the dependence of the transfer efficiency on the particular vibronic excitation of the donor moiety in the bichromophoric cluster and to determine the transfer mechanism. One question that may be addressed is whether or not an EET process described by eq 8 can be observed, resulting as in solution in a dual fluorescence spectrum typical of a bichromophoric D-A cluster.

Intra-EET in a bichromophoric cluster was evidenced by Levy *et al.* in T-shape dimers of tetrazine following excitation of the  $6a_0^2$  vibrational levels of the dimer.<sup>340</sup> The first reported study of intra-EET under supersonic jet conditions was that by Poeltl and McVey<sup>341</sup> on hydrogen-bonded dimers of benzoic acid. In particular the mixed dimer composed of bezoic- $d_0$  acid and benzoic- $d_5$  acid was studied. From the measurements of the dispersed fluorescence spectra they concluded that efficient EET process involving transfer from the deuterated moiety to the nondeuterated one took place. However due to limited spectral resolution no detailed quantitative interpretation was offered.

Tomioka and co-workers<sup>342</sup> did similar measurements on a mixed dimer of benzoic acid and *p*-toluic acid. They have concluded that intra-EET in the cluster from specific vibronic donor states competes efficiently with IVR within the donor manifold. The relative rates of energy transfer and of the IVR process were discussed in terms of the vibrational density of states of the bichromophoric complex.

Lahmani and co-workers<sup>343</sup> studied intra-EET in the bichromophoric system composed of perdeuterated and nondeuterated *p*-xylene (**pxd** and **px**, respectively) and *p*-difluorobenzene (**pdf**). Dispersed fluorescence resulting from excitation of the pdf was indicative of EET from the excited pdf moiety to the **px** (or **pxd**) chromophore. However, in all these cases, as in other previous intra-EET cluster studies, neither quantitative estimates of the transfer efficiency were done nor was there any indication which of the possible EET mechanisms contributed to the observed effects.

Recently two other systems of D–A clusters, the benzene (D)-biacetyl (A) pair and the naphthalene (D)-anthracene (A) pair were studied in a more quantitative fashion.<sup>344–347</sup> Investigations of inter-EET<sup>348,349</sup> and intra-EET<sup>27,28,36,37</sup> in solution, as well as gas-phase EET studies of the benzene-biacetyl pair<sup>332,333</sup> indicated that the basic EET mechanism operative in this case is the Dexter exchange interaction, whereas for the naphthalene-anthracene pair, solution studies<sup>13,35</sup> suggests that intra-EET proceeds via combination of exchange and dipole-dipole interactions. In a supersonic jet expansion we have to consider intra-EET from a specific excited vibronic state of D\*. Thus, the overlap integral due to fluorescence of D\* from vibrationally unrelaxed states overlapping with the corresponding, well-resolved, absorption spectrum of A (eq 68) should now be calculated. Such an overlap integral will exhibit sharp resonances, that depending on the excitation energy, may result in very low value of  $J_{dd}$ , amounting to low value of  $R_0$ , so that the dominating mechanism of intra-EET in the D-A complex will be the short-range Dexter-type exchange interaction, even though dipole-dipole interaction would have been the dominating EET mechanism for the two chromophores in solution.

This is the case for naphthalene and anthracene where some of the vibronic levels of naphthalene  ${}^{1}B_{2u}$ state are in resonance with vibronic levels of anthracene  ${}^{1}B_{2u}$ , which, depending on the extent of spectral overlap, may be coupled either by exchange or by Coulombic interaction. The fluorescence excitation spectrum of naphthalene in the presence of anthracene is quenched simultaneously with the appearance of new spectral features and emission characteristic to only anthracene indicative of an intra-EET process.<sup>344,345,347</sup> The relative emission intensity from excited vibronic levels of the donor naphthalene moiety in the bichromophoric complex was measured as a function of added anthracene acceptor pressure. The emission intensity showed a pressure dependence which varied with the particular vibronic excitation of naphthalene. The results were interpreted by using a kinetic model which takes into account the dynamics of bichromophoric

cluster formation,<sup>350</sup> the excitation of each chromophore, the decay dynamics of each chromophore and the additional nonradiative intra-EET channel open for the excited naphthalene. In addition, the existence of several isomers for the naphthalene– anthracene cluster, as confirmed by a recent calculation,<sup>351</sup> was invoked in order to rationalize the observations. Two extreme intra-EET regimes were considered. In the first, strongly interacting chromophores, manifested in highly efficient intra-EET process, are considered. In this case the donor fluorescence yield  $Y_D$  as function of the acceptor concentration  $C_A$  is given by

$$Y_{\rm D}^{\rm g}/Y_{\rm D} = 1 + KC_{\rm A}$$
 (72)

where  $Y_D^{\theta}$  is the donor fluorescence quantum yield in the absence of acceptor chromophores and K is the cluster association equilibrium constant which determines the amount of bichromophoric cluster in the jet.<sup>350</sup> It turns out that no information concerning the intra-EET dynamics can be obtained for cluster configurations for which the process is highly efficient; however, for cluster isomers in which donor and acceptor are weakly coupled the donor yield is given by<sup>345,346</sup>

$$Y_{\rm D}^0/Y_{\rm D} = 1 + \tau_{\rm f}^{\rm D^*A} k_{\rm ET} K C_{\rm A}$$
 (73)

where  $\tau_f^{D^*A}$  is the fluorescence lifetime of the donor moiety in the bichromophoric cluster. By using literature data on naphthalene and anthracene photophysical properties,<sup>352–356</sup> the quenching experiments yield the value of 0.3  $\mu$ s<sup>-1</sup> for the intra-EET rate constant for weakly interacting naphthalene and anthracene chromophores in a bichromophoric cluster.<sup>345,347</sup>

Similar results were obtained for the benzenebiacetyl cluster where intra-EET due to exchange interaction between specific vibronic levels of the benzene  $^1B_{2u}\ state^{357,358}$  and vibronic levels of the biacetyl <sup>1</sup>Bg state<sup>359</sup> was observed.<sup>344,346</sup> A dual fluorescence spectrum induced by excitation of the benzene chromophore in the cluster was indicative of the intra-EET process. Again apparent Stern-Volmer kinetics, eq 72, as a function of added biacetyl pressure were followed for four different vibronic excitations of the benzene moiety. In addition, the dependence of biacetyl fluorescence, as a result of intra-EET from these benzene excited levels, on biacetyl added pressure, was measured as well. The transfer rate constant depended on the particular vibrational excitation and not merely on the excess vibrational excitation testifying to the important role played by the different FCF of the coupled vibronic states in benzene and biacetyl. The vibronic state energy-dependent rate constant for the intra-EET process, for weakly interacting benzene and biacetyl, ranged between 6.3 and 24.4  $\mu$ s<sup>-1</sup>. The results could be fitted, in fair agreement, to the theoretical model, eq 67, of Lin and co-workers.<sup>80,262</sup>

While these studies demonstrate the possibility of following intra-EET in molecular clusters the interpretation is rather difficult due to the existence of many competing processes such as exciplex formation<sup>334–339</sup> and dissociation of the clusters.<sup>350</sup> In addition the low cluster concentration in the jet compared to that of unbound chromophores limits such studies to few favorable cases. Many of these complications and difficulties are eliminated when the dynamics of intra-EET from single vibronic states are studied in covalently bound donor and acceptor in bichromophoric molecules.

#### **B.** Isolated Bichromophoric Molecules

Only very few extensions of investigations of intra-EET in bichromophoric molecules in solution to supersonic jet expansions have been reported. Most studies on such systems concentrated mainly on intramolecular exciplex formation.<sup>360–367</sup> The importance of these studies to our discussion is in realizing that intramolecular exciplex formation may compete with intra-EET and, as demonstrated for the bichromophoric molecular system **IXX** exciplex formation, may also show specific dependence on the donor vibronic excitation.<sup>364</sup> The relative importance of



these two processes in general is not known and no theoretical treatment addressing this issue has been attempted. On the other hand, the related process of intra-ELT in isolated, solvent-free, bichromophoric molecules has been investigated both theoretically and experimentally.<sup>242,253,362,368–371</sup>

The first reported supersonic jet study of intra-EET was made by Ito and co-workers.<sup>372</sup> They have measured intra-EET between *o*-xylene and *m*-xylene connected by a chain of three methylene groups to *p*-xylene, in the bichromophoric compounds 1-*o*-tolyl-3-*p*-tolylpropane and 1-*m*-tolyl-3-*p*-tolylpropane, respectively. Both excitation and dispersed fluorescence spectra were recorded and compared with the corresponding spectra of the separated chromophores. The spectral data provided evidence for the occurrence of intra-EET from the *o*- and *m*-xylene donor chromophores to the *p*-xylene acceptor. The transfer rate was estimated to be  $10^8-10^9 \text{ s}^{-1}$ , depending on the density of states of bath modes belonging to the lower energy chromophore.

A more systematic investigation of intra-EET in isolated bichromophoric molecules was undertaken by Levy and co-workers.<sup>40,373–375</sup> Several bichromophoric molecules consisting of two aromatic moieties connected by an aliphatic spacer bridge were studied under jet-cooled conditions. The measurements included excitation and dispersed fluorescence spectra of all bichromophoric molecules, as well as the corresponding spectra of the individual chromophores. In addition the structures and the possible various conformations of the molecules were determined using a variety of structure determination techniques. Intra-EET was inferred from the spectra that revealed acceptor emission features upon excitation of a donor chromophore. The transfer efficiency depended on the particular vibronic excitation of the donor. The results were interpreted in terms of existing EET theories and the general theory of radiationless transitions in isolated molecules.

The first system which was studied was the bichromophoric system **XX** consisting of anisole donor (**AN**) chromophore and dimethylaniline acceptor (**DMA**) connected by a cyclohexane spacer bridge.<sup>40</sup> The



DMA-(cyclohexane)-AN

results indicated that the intra-EET efficiency depended on the particular conformation of the bichromophoric molecule and was typical of an intra-EET process from a vibrationally unrelaxed system. The observation that EET for the *trans* isomers was slower than for the *cis* isomers was not consistent with either simple Förster picture, in which all isomers should have had the same intra-EET rate, or with Dexter formalism which predicts higher rates for the *trans* isomers.

This study was next extended to a similar bichromophoric molecule keeping the same acceptor and spacer bridge and changing the donor moiety to naphthalene (N) instead of anisole.373 The experimental procedure had to be changed because now the donor and acceptor emission spectra overlapped, thus preventing use of spectral changes as the signature of intra-EET. Instead the large difference between the corresponding fluorescence lifetimes provided the means of following the transfer process by monitoring the changes in lifetimes for of different vibronic levels due to intra-EET to **DMA**. The density of states increases very much at energies close to the zeropoint level due to the presence of the **DMA** methyl groups, which in the case of the *cis* isomers leads to EET from naphthalene vibronic levels just above the zero-point level of DMA. Measurements of the intra-EET rate as a function of vibronic excitation showed that the onset of EEyT in these isomers occurs at a lower energy than that for the trans isomer, corresponding to a lower density of states.

A study of intra-EET in the indole (IND) donor connected by the cyclohexane bridge to N acceptor, bichromophoric system XXI (Figure 10), was made to determine the effect of the second acceptor excited state,  $S_2$  in the  $S_1 \rightarrow S_1$  transfer process between **IND** and N moieties.<sup>374</sup> In the energy region studied, the density of states of naphthalene S<sub>1</sub> state was much higher than that of the rather sparse density of its higher S<sub>2</sub> state. Upon excitation of **IND** strong emission of N and a rather weak emission of IND were observed, however, with the characteristic lifetime of N, thus indicating that intra-EET rate was much higher than the fluorescence decay of the IND donor moiety. The EET rate was fairly constant as a function of vibronic excitation up to the point where **IND** vibrational energy became isoenergetic with



**Figure 10.** Bichromophoric molecules **XXI** used by Levy *et al.*<sup>374</sup>

naphthalene S<sub>2</sub> state. from this point, the rate first increased and then decreased as a function of excess vibrational excitation. Such a level structure is similar to that encountered in intersystem crossing mediated by a second excited triplet state,<sup>375</sup> thus a modified theory of mediated intersystem crossing was used for describing this intra-EET case.

Recently,<sup>376</sup> Levy and co-workers studied vibronic coupling and symmetry effects in intra-EET between two fluorene moieties in spirobifluorene. In this molecule the planes of the two fluorenes are perpendicular and so are their corresponding transition dipole moments between ground and first excited singlet states. In such a case the usual exciton coupling between the chromophores vanishes and there is an electronic degeneracy that can be removed by lowering the symmetry by substitution by either deuterium or by a methyl group. Thus, transitions due to localized states on either chromophore can be identified. In excited vibronic levels the coupling between the two chromophores is restored and intra-EET can be then measured as a function of vibrational excitation.

All these results show that intra-EET can be measured in isolated molecules and that it can be described in terms of the general theory of radiationless transitions. However, more experimental work and especially some novel theoretical models and molecular orbital calculations of electronic coupling matrix elements in EET are needed for better understanding of these phenomena.

## V. Photochemical Implications of Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer

The present Review is mainly concerned with the photophysics underlining the mechanism of intra-

Speiser

EET processes in bichromophoric molecules. There are, however, some studies of the photochemical aspects of intra-EET.<sup>1</sup> The major contributions to the understanding of photochemistry involving intra-EET in bichromophoric molecules were made by Morrison and co-workers.<sup>57,322,377-396</sup> Morrison has pointed out that in the photochemistry of trans-4hexen-2-one<sup>377</sup> one of the products the isomeric *cis*-4-hexen-2-one was produced as a result of an intra-EET process from the excited carbonyl chromophore to the nonconjugated double bond. This study was followed by photochemistry performed on two other bichromophoric molecules.<sup>378</sup> Morrison's conclusion was that "absorption of light at one site of the molecule results in a chemical reaction at a second, nonconjugated site". This pioneering work was followed over the years by a plethora of studies of other bichromophoric molecules were intramolecular sensitization, as a result of intra-EET was the photochemical route leading to the observed reactions.<sup>378–396</sup> The approach adopted in these earlier studies involved two different classes of molecules. The first class consisted of bifunctional acyclics which were flexible and relatively free of conformational constraints. In the second class of molecules welldefined cyclic substrates allowed a detailed study of the dependence of the observed triplet-triplet photophysical and photochemical energy transfer processes on the chromophore geometry.<sup>379-385</sup> These studies were later<sup>386-396</sup> extended to address problems of photochemical activation of distal functional groups in polyfunctional molecules, in particular the antenna-initiated photochemistry in trifunctional steroids should be noted. The photochemistry study was complemented by investigating the fluorescence spectroscopy of the bichromophoric molecule which revealed that the photochemical reaction was initiated by a singlet-singlet intra-EET process. In one case it was suggested that through-bond-mediated exchange interaction is involved.<sup>322,395</sup> Other molecules showed both singlet-singlet and triplettriplet intra-EET where the polyfunctional steroid was suggested as a potential singlet-triplet switch, sometimes involving through-bond EET.<sup>395</sup>

#### VI. Acknowledgments

I am grateful to Professor Douwe Wiersma, the Department of Chemical Physics, the University of Groningen, The Netherlands, for his kind hospitality during my sabbatical, and for the financial support from the Materials Science Center of the University and from the Netherlands Foundation for Scientific Research (NWO), which enabled me to write this Review. This work was supported in part by the Technion V.P.R. Fund for the Promotion of Research at the Technion.

#### VII. References

- (1) De Schryver, F. C.; Boens, N.; Put, T. Adv. Photochem. 1977, 10, 359.
- (2) (a) Becker, H. D.; Sandors, K. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 53, 228.
  (b) Becker, H. D.; Sandors, K.; Pilotti, A. M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 53, 232.
  (c) Becker, H. D.; Sandors, K. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 55, 458.
- (3) (a) Yamamoto, M.; Goshiki, K.; Kanaya, T.; Nishijima, Y. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1978**, *56*, 333. (b) Brobent, I. H.; De Jong, A. W. J.;

#### Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems

Verhoeven, J. W.; De Boer, Th. J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 57, 530 and references cited therein. (c) Pasman, P.; Verhoeven, J. W.; De Boer, Th. J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 59, 381.

- (4) Mataga, N.; Kubota, T. Molecular Interactions and Electronic Spectra; Dekker: New York, 1970.
- (5) Turro, N. J. Modern Molecular Photochemistry, Benjamin: London, 1978; Chapter 9.
- (6) Agranovich, V. M.; Galanin, M. D. *Electronic Excitation Energy Transfer in Condensed Matter*; North Holland: Amsterdam, 1982
- (7) Speiser, S. J. Photochem. 1983, 22, 195.
- (8) Burshtein, A. I. J. Lumin. 1985, 34, 167.
- (9) Bojarski, C.; Sienicki, K. In *Photochemistry and Photophysics*; Rabeck, J. F., Ed.; CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL, 1990; Vol. 1.
- (10) Weber, G. Trans. Faraday Soc. 1950, 44, 185.
- (11) Weber, G. Nature 1957, 180, 1409.
- (12) Weber, G.; Teale, F. W. J. Trans. Faraday Soc. 1958, 54, 640.
   (13) Schnepp, O.; Levy, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1962, 84, 172.
- (14) Lamola, A. A.; Leermakers, P. A.; Byers, G. W.; Hammond, G. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1965, 87, 2322
- (15) Lamola, A. A.; Hammond, G. S. J. Chem. Phys. 1965, 43, 2129.
- (16) Breen, D.; Keller, R. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 1935.
- (17) Latt, S. A.; Cheung, H. T.; Blout, E. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90. 6897
- (18) Keller, R. A.; Dolby, L. Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 1293.
- (19) Lamola, A. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 4786.
- (20) Filipescu, N.; De Member, J. R.; Minn, F. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, *91*, 4169.
- (21) Bunting, J. B.; Filipescu, N. J. Chem. Soc. B 1970, 1750.
- (22) Nairn, J. A.; Braun, C. L.; Caluwe, P.; Szwarc, M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 54, 469.
- (23) Zelent, B.; Messier, P.; Gauthier, S.; Gravel, D.; Durocher, G. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1990, 52, 165.
  (24) Gravel, D.; Gauthier, S.; Brisse, F.; Raymond, S.; D'Amboise, M.; Messier, P.; Zelent, B.; Durocher, G. Can. J. Chem. 1990, *68.* 908.
- (25) (a) Speiser, S.; Katraro, R.; Welner, S.; Rubin, M. B. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1979, 61, 199. (b) Getz, D.; Ron, A.; Rubin, M. B.; Speiser, S. J. Phys. Chem. 1980, 84, 768. (c) Getz, G.; Ron, A.; Speiser, S. J. Mol. Struct. 1980, 61, 61.
- (26) Zimmerman, H. E.; Goldman, T. D.; Hirzel, T. K.; Schmidt, S. P. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 3934.
- (a) Hassoon, S.; Lustig (Richter), H.; Rubin, M. B.; Speiser, S. (27)Chem. Phys. Lett. **1983**, *98*, 345. (b) Hasson, S.; Lustig, H.; Rubin, M. B.; Speiser, S. J. Phys. Chem. **1984**, *88*, 6367.
- (28) Speiser, S.; Hassoon, S.; Rubin, M. B. J. Phys. Chem. 1986, 90, 5085.
- (29) Oevering, H.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Hush, N. S.; Cotsaris, E. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1988**, *143*, 488. (30) Oevering, H.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Hush, N.
- S.; Cotsaris, E. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1988**, *150*, 179. Verhoeven, J. W. *Pure Appl. Chem.* **1990**, *62*, 1585.
- (31) Kroon, J.; Oliver, A. M.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Paddon-Row, M. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4868.
   (32) Chem. Cont. Disc. 1990, 112, 4868.
- (32) Closs, G. L.; Piotrowiak, P.; MacInnis, J. M.; Fleming, G. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 2652
- (33) Closs, G. L.; Johnson, D. M.; Miller, J. R.; Piotrowiak, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 3751.
- (34) Oevering, H.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Heppener, M.; Oliver, A. M.; Cotsaris, E.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Hush, N. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3285.
- (35) Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P.; Oliver, A. M.; Paddon-Row, M. N. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 11871.
- (36) Levy, S. T.; Rubin, M. B.; Speiser, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 10747.
- (37) Levy, S. T.; Rubin, M. B.; Speiser, S. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A **1992**, 66, 159.
- (38) Levy, S. T.; Speiser, S. J. Chem. Phys. 1992, 96, 3585.
- (39) Kaschke, M.; Ernsting, N. P.; Valeur, B.; Bourson, J. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 5757.
- (40) Chattoraj, M.; Bal, B.; Closs, G. L.;. Levy, D. H. J. Phys. Chem. **1992**, *95*, 9666.
- (41) Conrad, R. H.; Brand, L. Biochemistry 1986, 7, 5777.
- (42) Tamaki, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1973, 46, 2527.
- (43) Lee, Y. J.; Summers, W. E.; Burr, J. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99. 7679.
- (44) Schafer, F. P.; Bor, Zs.; Luttke, W.; Liphardt, B. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 56, 455.
- (45) Weiss, E.; Speiser, S. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1976, 40, 220.
- (46) (a) Katraro, R.; Speiser, S. Opt. Commun. 1976, 27, 287. (b) Speiser, S. Opt. Commun. 1978, 27, 287. (c) Phys. 1979, 19, 165.
   (47) Berlandel T. G. G.
- (47) Pavlopoulos, T. Opt. Commun. 1978, 24, 170.
- (48) Sebastian, P. J.; Sathianandan, K. Opt. Commun. 1980, 32, 422; 1980, 35, 113.
- Savadatti, M. I.; Inamdar, S. R.; Math, N. N.; Mulla, A. D. J. (49)Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 2 1986, 2, 2417.
- (50) (a) Singh, R. D.; Sharma, A. K.; Unnikrishnan, N. V.; Mohan, D. J. Mod. Opt. 1990, 37, 419. (b) Mohan, D.; Sanghi, S.; Singh,

#### Chemical Reviews, 1996, Vol. 96, No. 6 1973

- R. D.; Mahendiratta, K.; Gaur, A. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1992, 68, 77
- (51) Balzani, V.; Scandola, F. Supramolecular Photochemistry, Harwood, Ellis: New York, 1991.
- Walz, J.; Ulrich, K.; Port, H.; Wolf, H. C. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1993, (52)*213*, 321.
- (53) Broo, A. Chem. Phys. 1993, 169, 135; 1993, 169, 151.
- (54) Henderson, B. W.; Dougherty, T. J. J. Photochem. Photobiol. 1992, 55, 145.
- (55) (a) Ghiggino, K. P.; Smith, T. A. *Proc. React. Kinet.* **1993**, *18*, 375. (b) Webber, S. E. *Chem. Rev.* **1990**, 90, 1469.
  (56) Guillet, J. E. *Polymer Photophysics and Photochemistry*, Cam-
- bridge University Press: Cambridge, 1985.
- (a) Nylund, T.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7364.
  (b) Scully, F.; Nylund, T.; Palensky, F.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7352. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. Z. Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Soc. 1978, 100, 7354. (c) Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. Z. Z.; Morrison, Y. Z. Z.; Morrison, Y. Z. Z.; Morrison, Y. Z. Z.; Morrison, Y. Z. Z (57)Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 9267.
- (58) Lamola, A. A.; Turro, N. J. Energy transfer and organic chemistry; Benjamin: New York, 1961
- (59) Jordan, D. M.; Walt, D. R.; Milanovich, F. P. Anal. Chem. 1987, 59, 437.
- (60) Cantor, C. R.; Pechukas, P. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1971, 68, 2099.
- (61) Ohmine, I.; Silbey, R.; Deutch, J. M. Macromolecules 1977, 10, 862
- (62) Englert, A.; Leclerc, M. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1978, 75, 1050.
- (63) Sisido, M.; Imanishi, Y.; Higashimura, T. Macromolecules 1979, 12, 975.
- (64) Liu, G.; Guillet, J. E. Macromolecules 1990, 23, 2973.
- (65) (a) Birks, J. B. Photophysics of Aromatic Molecules; J. Wiley: New York, 1970. (b) Birks, J. B. Organic Molecular Photophysics; J. Wiley: New York, 1973; Vol. 1. (c) Birks, J. B. Organic Molecular Photophysics; J. Wiley: New York, 1975; Vol. 2.
   (66) Robinson, G. W.; Frosch, R. P. J. Chem. Phys. 1962, 37, 1962;
- 1963, 38, 1187.
- (67) (a) Lin, S. H. J. Chem. Phys. **1966**, 44, 3759. (b) Lin, S. H.; Bersohn, R. J. Chem. Phys. **1966**, 48, 2732. (c) Lin, C. S. H. J. Chem. Phys. 1973, 58, 5760.
- (68) Bixon, M.; Jortner, J. J. Chem. Phys. 1968, 48, 715; J. Chem. Phys. 1969, 50, 3284; J. Chem. Phys. 1969, 50, 4061.
  (60) Encod V. E. A. Chem. Phys. 1969, 50, 4061.
- (69) Freed, K. F. Acc. Chem. Res. 1978, 11, 74.
   (70) Englman, R.; Jortner, J. Mol. Phys. 1970, 18, 145.
- (71) (a) Nitzan, A.; Jortner, J.; Rentzepis, P. M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1971, 8, 445. (b) Nitzan, A.; Jortner, J. J. Chem. Phys. 1971, 55, 145.
- (72) Galanin, M. D. Sov. Phys. JETP 1955, 1, 317.
- (a) Förster, Th. Ann. Phys. (Leipz) 1948, 2, 55. (b) Förster, Th. (73)Z. Naturforsch. 1949, 4a, 321.
- (74) Förster, Th. Discuss. Faraday Soc. 1959, 27, 7.
- (75) Förster, Th. In Comprehensive Biochemistry, Florkin, M., Stolz, E. H., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1967; Vol. 22.
- (76) Förster, Th. In Modern Quantum Chemistry: Sinanoglu, O., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1968; Vol. 3, p 93.

- (77) Dexter, D. L. J. Chem. Phys. 1953, 21, 836.
  (78) Lin, S. H. Mol. Phys. 1971, 21, 853.
  (79) Lin, S. H. Proc. R. Soc. London A 1973, 335, 51.
  (80) Lin, S. H.; Xiao, W. Z.; Dietz, W. Phys. Rev. E 1993, 47, 3698.
  (81) Realmon I. B. Experime Transfer Resentation Comp.
- (81) Berlman, I. B. Energy Transfer Parameters of Aromatic Com-pounds, Academic Press: New York, 1973.
- (82) Berlman, I. B.; Rokni, M.; Goldschmidt, C. R. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1973, 22, 458.
- (83) Lin, C.; Dienes, A. J. Appl. Phys. 1973, 44, 5050.
  (84) Dienes, A.; Madden, M. J. Appl. Phys. 1973, 44, 4161.
  (85) Ahmed, S. A.; Gergerly, J. S.; Infante, D. J. Chem. Phys. 1974,
- 61. 158. (86) Kenney-Wallace, G. A.; Flint, J. H.; Wallace, S. C. Chem. Phys.
- Lett. 1975, 32, 71.
- (87) Urisu, T.; Kajiyama, K. J. Appl. Phys. 1976, 47, 3563.
  (88) Ryan, C. T.; Gustafson, T. K. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1976, 44, 241. Kusumoto, Y.; Sato, H.; Maeno, K.; Yahiro, S. Chem. Phys. Lett. (89)1978, 53, 88.
- (90)
- Kleinerman, M.; Dabrowsky, M. Opt. Commun. **1978**, 26, 81. Liphardt, B.; Liphardt, Bi.; Lutke, W.; Ouw, D. Appl. Phys. B (91)1982, 29, 73.
- (92) (a) Burlamacchi, P.; Cutter, D. Opt. Commun. 1977, 22, 283. (b) Rivano, V.; Mazzinghi, P.; Burlamacchi, P. Appl. Phys. B **1984**, *35, 71*.
- (93) Yuzhakov, V. I. Sov. J. Quantum Electron. 1986, 16, 737.
- (94) Turro, N. J.; Kochevar, I. F.; Nogguchi, Y.; Chow, M.-F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 3170.
- (95)
- Roy, A. K.; Blumen, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1989, 91, 4353.
   Burlatsky, S. F.; Oshanin, G. S. Phys. Rev. Lett. 1990, 65, 3205. (96)
- (97)Chance, R. R.; Prock, A.; Silbey, R. Adv. Chem. Phys. 1978, 37,
- (98)Blumen, A.; Zumofen, G. J. Chem. Phys. 1981, 75, 892.
- (99) Reisfeld, R. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1983, 95, 95.
- (100) Even, U.; Rudemann, K.; Jortner, J.; Manor, N.; Reisfeld, R. Phys. Rev. Lett. 1984, 52, 2164.

- 1974 Chemical Reviews, 1996, Vol. 96, No. 6
- (101) Tamai, N.; Yamazaki, T.; Yamazaki, I.; Mizuma, A.; Mataga, N. J. Phys. Chem. 1987, 91, 3503.
- (102) Haynes, D. R.; Tokmakoff, A.; George, S. M. J. Chem. 1994, 100, 1968.
- (103) (a) Kuhn, H.; Bucher, H.; Mann, B.; Mobius, D.; Szentpaly, L.; Tilmann, P. *Prog. Sci. Eng.* **1967**, *11*, 233. (b) Bucher, H.; Drexage, K. H.; Fleck, M.; Kuhn, H.; Mobius, D.; Schafer, F. P.; Sondermann, J.; Sperling, W.; Tillmann, P.; Wiegand, J. Mol. Cryst. 1967, 2, 199.
- (104) (a) Kuhn, H. J. Chem. Phys. 1970, 53, 101. (b) Drexhage, K. H.; Zwick, M. M.; Kuhn, H. Chem. Ber. 1963, 67, 62. (c) Inacker, O.; Kuhn, H.; Mobius, D.; Debuch, G. Z. Phys. Chem. (Wiesbaden) [N.S.] 1976, 101, 337. (d) Kuhn, H. J. Photochem. 1979, 10, 111. (105) Mooney, W. F.; Whitten, D. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108,
- 5712. (106)Yamazaki, I.; Tamai, N.; Yamazaki, T. J. Phys. Chem. 1987, 91,
- 3572. (107) Tamai, N.; Yamazaki, T.; Yamazaki, I. J. Phys. Chem. 1987, 91,
- 841. (108) Draxler, S.; Lippitsch, M. E.; Aussenegg, F. R. Chem. Phys. Lett.
- 1989, 159, 231 Yamazaki, I.; Tamai, N.; Yasmazaki, T. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, (109)
- 94. 516.
- (110) Ohta, N.; Tamai, N.; Kuroda, T.; Yamazaki, T.; Nishimura, N.; Yamazaki, I. *Chem. Phys.* **1993**, *177*, 591.
  (111) Rodgers, M. A. J.; Borrows, H. D. *Chem. Phys.* **1979**, *66*, 238.
- (112) Katschke, M.; Kittelmann, O.; Volger, K.; Graness, A. J. Phys. Chem. 1988, 92, 5998.
- (113) Katschke, M.; Akesson, E.; Bergstrom, H.; Gillbro, T.; Sundstrom, V. Chem. Phys. 1989, 134, 85.
- (114) Blumen, A.; Silbey, R. J. Chem. Phys. 1979, 70, 3707
- (115) Klafter, J.; Silbey, R. J. Chem. Phys. 1980, 72, 843.
  (116) Blumen, A.; Klafter, J.; Silbey, R. J. Chem. Phys. 1980, 72, 3707.
- (117) Miller, R. J. D.; Pierre, M.; Fayer, M. D. J. Chem. Phys. 1983, 78, 5138
- (118) Blumen, A.; Klafter, J.; Zumofen, G. Phys. Rev. B 1983, 28, 6112.
- (119) Klafter, J.; Blumen, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1984, 80, 875.
   (120) Edinger, M. D.; Fayer, M. D. J. Phys. Chem. 1984, 88, 6108.
- (121) Klafter, J.; Blumen, A.; Zumofen, G. J. Stat. Phys. 1984, 36, 561
- (122) Blumen, A.; Klafter, J.; Zumofen, G. J. Chem. Phys. 1986, 84, 1397.
- (123) Levitz, P.; Drake, J. M.; Klafter, J. J. Chem. Phys. 1988, 89, 5224. Drake, J. M.; Levitz, P.; Sinha, S. K.; Klafter, J. Chem. Phys. 1988, 128, 199.
- (124) Butler, P. R.; Pilling, M. J. Chem. Phys. 1979, 41, 239.
- (125) Guarino, A. J. Photochem. 1979, 11, 273.
- (126) Gösele, U.; Hauser, M.; Klein, U. K. A.; Frey, R. Chem. Phys. 1975, 34, 519.
- (127) Pilling, M. J.; Rice, S. A. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 2 1976, 72, 792
- (128) Hauser, M.; Klein, U. K. A.; Gösele, U. Z. Phys. Chem. 1976, 101, 255.
- (129) Inokuti, M.; Hirayama, F. J. Chem. Phys. 1965, 43, 1978.
- (130) Eisenthal, K. B. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1970**, *6*, 155. (131) Anderson, R. W., Jr.; Hochstrasser, R. M.; Lutz, H.; Scott, G.
- W. J. Chem. Phys. 1974, 61, 2500.
- (132) Hochstrasser, R. M.; Nelson, A. C. Opt. Commun. 1976, 18, 361.
- (133) Kopainsky, B.; Kaiser, W. Opt. Commun. 1978, 26, 219.
   (134) Porter, G.; Tredwell, C. J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 56, 278.
- (135) Kusumoto, Y.; Sato, H. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1979, 68, 13.
- (136) Sato, H.; Kusumoto, Y.; Nakashima, N.; Yoshihara, K. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1980, 71, 326.
- (137) Nickel, B.; Roden, G. Chem. Phys. 1980, 53, 243.
- (138) Lutz, D. R.; Nelson, K. A.; Gochanour, C. R.; Fayer, M. D. Chem. Phys. 198, 58, 325
- (139) Miller, D. P.; Robbins, R. J.; Zewail, A. H. J. Chem. Phys. 1981, 75. 3649.
- (140) Adams, M. C.; Bradley, D. J.; Sibbet, W.; Taylor, J. R. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1979, 66, 428.
- (141) Ediger, M. D.; Domingue, R. P.; Fayer, M. D. J. Phys. Chem. 1984, *80*, 1246.
- (142) (a) Katraro, R.; Ron, A.; Speiser, S. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1977, 52, 16. (b) Katraro, R.; Ron, A.; Speiser, S. Chem. Phys. 1979, 42, 121.
- (143) Eisinger, J.; Feuer, B.; Lamola, A. A. *Biochemistry* **1969**, *8*, 3908. (144) Dale, R. E. *Acta Phys. Pol. A* **1978**, *A54*, 743.
- (145) Dale, R. E.; Eisinger, J.; Blumberg, W. E. Biophys. J. 1979, 26, 161
- (146) Bojarski, C.; Dudkiewicz, D. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1979, 67, 450.
- (147) Jortner, J.; Ben-Reuven, A. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1976, 41, 401.
- (148) Kaplan, I.; Jortner, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1977, 51, 1.
- (a) Speiser, S. Proc. SPIE 1990, 1273, 77. (b) Speiser, S. Mol. (149)*Cryst. Liq. Cryst. Bull.* **1990**, *5*, 227. (150) Speiser, S. *Appl. Phys. B* **1989**, *49*, 109.
- (151) Bojarski, C.; Grabowska, E. Z. Naturforsch. Teil A 1980, 35, 1030
- Twardowski, R.; Bojarski, C. Z. Naturforsch. Teil A 1980, 35, (152)345.
- (153) Huber, D. L. Phys. Rev. B 1979, 20, 2307; 1979, 20, 5333.

- (154) Penzkofer, A.; Lu, Y. Chem. Phys. 1986, 103, 399
- (155) (a) Kaplan, I.; Jortner, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1977, 52, 202. (b) Kaplan, I.; Jortner, J. Chem. Phys. 1978, 32, 381
- (156) Ali, M. A.; Ahmed, S. A. J. Chem. Phys. 1989, 90, 1397.
- (157) Ali, M. A.; Ahmed, S. A.; Chokhavatia, A. S. J. Chem. Phys. 1989, 91. 2892

Speiser

- (158) Auerbach, R. A.; Robinson, G. W.; Zwanzig, R. W. J. Chem. Phys. 1980, 72, 3528.
- (159) Blumen, A.; Manz, J. J. Chem. Phys. 1979, 71, 4894.
- (160) Blumen, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1981, 74, 6926.
   (161) Klafter, J.; Blumen, A. J. Lumin. 1985, 34, 77.
- (162) Klafter, J.; Blumen, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1986, 84, 1397.
   (163) Rohatgi-Mukherjee, K. K. Fundamentals of Photochemistry; Wiley Eastern Limited: New Delhi, 1978.
   (164) Dubois, J. T.; Cox, M. J. Chem. Phys. 1963, 38, 2536.
- (a) Bennet, R. G. J. Chem. Phys. 1964, 41, 3037. (b) Bennet, R. G.; Kellog, R. E. Prog. React. Kinet. 1967, 4, 215. (c) Kellog, R. E. J. Chem. Phys. 1967, 47, 3403. (165)
- (166) Lamola, A. A. Tech. Chem. (N.Y.) 1969, 14, 17.
- (167) Mataga, N.; Obashi, H.; Okada, T. J. Phys. Chem. 1969, 73, 370.
   (168) Chalzel, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1977, 67, 4735.
- (169) Ware, W. J. Chem. Phys. **1962**, 66, 455.
- (170) Bruhlmann, U.; Huber, J. R. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1979, 66, 353.

- (171) Bank, L.; Shinar, R.; Haas, Y. J. Photochem. 1981, 15, 281.
  (172) Hayon, A.; Kimel, S.; Ron, A. J. Mol. Struct. 1982, 80, 437.
  (173) Lee, E. K. C.; Schmidt, M. W.; Shortbridge, R. G., Jr.; Haninger, G. A., Jr. *J. Phys. Chem.* **1969**, 73, 1805.
- (174) Loper, G. L.; Lee, E. K. C. J. Chem. Phys. 1975, 63, 264
- (175) Yokota, M.; Tanimoto, O. J. Phys. Soc. Jpn. 1967, 22, 779.
   (176) (a) Nakashima, N.; Kume, Y.; Mataga, N. J. Phys. Chem. 1975, 79, 1788. (b) Tamai, N.; Yamazaki, T.; Yamazaki, I.; Mataga, N. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1985, 120, 24.
- (177) Elkana, Y.; Feitelson, J.; Katchalski, E. J. Chem. Phys. 1968, 48, 2399.
- (178) Klein, U. K. A.; Frey, R.; Hauser, M.; Gösele, U. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1976, 41, 139.
- (179) Gösele, U. M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1980, 69, 332.
- (180) Allinger, K.; Blumen, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1980, 72, 4608.
- (181) Allinger, K.; Blumen, A. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1981, 82, 76.
   (182) Heisel, F.; Miche, J. A. J. Chem. Phys. 1982, 77, 2558.

- (183) Steinberg, I. Z.; Katchalski, E. J. Chem. Phys. 1965, 77, 2358.
  (183) Steinberg, I. Z.; Katchalski, E. J. Chem. Phys. 1968, 48, 2404.
  (184) Ali, M. A.; Ahmed, S. A. J. Chem. Phys. 1989, 90, 1484.
  (185) (a) Birks, J. B.; Georghious, S. J. Phys. B 1968, 1, 958; Chem. Phys. Lett. 1968, 1, 355. (b) Birks, J. B.; Salete, M.; Leite, C. S. D. D. Phys. B 1970, 2, 512 P. J. Phys. B 1970, 3, 513.
- (186) Gösele, U. M. Spectrosc. Lett. 1978, 11, 445; Prog. Reac. Kinet. **1984**, *13*, 63.
- (187) Gösele, U. M.; Hauser, M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1976, 41, 139.
- (188) Kinosita, K., Jr.; Kouyama, T.; Ikegami, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1987, 86. 3273.
- (189) Allinger, K.; Blumen, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1981, 75, 2762.
  (190) Sipp, B.; Voltz, R. J. Chem. Phys. 1985, 83, 157.
- (191) Kobashi, H.; Morita, T.; Mataga, N. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1973, 20, 376.
- (192) Strambini, G. B.; Galley, W. C. J. Chem. Phys. 1975, 63, 3467.
  (193) Strambini, G. B.; Galley, W. C. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1976, 39, 257.
  (194) Brown, A.; Wilkinson, F. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 2 1979,
- 75, 880.
- (195) Vikesland, J. P.; Wilkinson, F. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 2 1979, 73, 1082.
- (196) Breuninger, V.; Weller, A. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1973, 23, 40.
- (197) Lin, S. H.; Eyring, H. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1975, 72, 4205.
   (198) (a) Haninger, G. A., Jr.; Lee, E. K. C. J. Phys. Chem. 1967, 71,
- 3104; 1969, 73, 1815. (b) Breuer, G. M.; Lee, E. K. C. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1972, 14, 407. (199) Schmidt, M. W.; Lee, E. K. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 5919;
- 1970, *92*, 3579.
- Metcalfe, J.; Lee, E. K. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 7; 1973, (200)95, 1751. (201) Ermolaev, V. L. Sov. Phys. JETP 1963, 6, 333. (202) Davidovich, M. A.; Knox, R. S. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1979**, *68*, 391.

(203) Adamcyk, A.; Phillips, D. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 21974,

Jortner, J.; Rice, S. A.; Katz, J. L.; Choi, S.-I. J. Chem. Phys.

Michl, J.; Bonacic-Koutecky, V. Electronic Aspects of Organic Photochemistry, Wiley: New York, 1990.

Saigusa, H.; Sun, S.; Lim, E. C. J. Chem. Phys. **1992**, *96*, 2083. Saigusa, H.; Sun, S.; Lim, E. C. J. Chem. Phys. **1992**, *97*, 9072.

Smith, T. A.; Shipp, D. A.; Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P. J.

Fox, M. A.; Chanon, M. Photoinduced Electron Transfer, Part

(208) Cai, J.; Lim, E. C. J. Chem. Phys. 1992, 96, 8265; 1992, 97, 3892.

(211) Bolton, J. R.; Mataga, N.; McLendon, G. Electron Transfer in Inorganic, Organic and Biological Systems; Adv. Chem. Ser. 228; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1989.

(213) Jordan, K. D.; Paddon-Row, M. N. Chem. Rev. 1992, 92, 395.

Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 80, 177.

A; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1988.

(214) Kramers, H. A. Physica 1934, 1, 182.

(212) Newton, M. D. Chem. Rev. 1991, 91, 767.

70.537

1965, 42, 309.

(204)

(205)

(206)

(207)

(209)

(210)

#### Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecular Systems

- (215) Halpern, J.; Orgel, L. E. J. Chem. Phys. 1960, 29, 32.
- (216) McConnell, H. M. J. Chem. Phys. 1961, 35, 508.
- (217) Hoffmann, R.; Imamura, A.; Hehre, W. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 90, 1499.
- (218) Hoffmann, R. Acc. Chem. Res. 1971, 4, 19.
- (219) (a) Paddon-Row, M. N. Acc. Chem. Res. 1982, 15, 245. (b) Paddon-Row, M. N.; Jordan, K. D. In Modern Models of Bonding and Delocalization; Liebman, J. F., Greenberg, A., Eds.; VCH: New York, 1988.
- (220) (a) Paddon-Row, M. N.; Wong, S. S.; Jordan, K. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 1710. (b) Shephard, M. J.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Jordan, K. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 5328.
- (221) Monberg, E. M.; Kopelman, R. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 58, 492.
- (222) Klafter, J.; Jortner, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, 60, 5.
- (223) Kuznetsov, A. M.; Ulstrup, J. J. Chem. Phys. 1981, 75, 2047.
   (224) Closs, G. L.; Calcaterra, L. T.; Green, N. J.; Penfield, K. W.; Miller, J. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1986, 90, 3673.
   (225) Bertrand, P. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1987, 140, 57.

- (226) Reimers, J. R.; Hush, N. S. Chem. Phys. 1989, 134, 323.
- (227) Ratner, M. A. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 4877.
- (228) Kuki, A. Struct. Bond. 1991, 75, 49.
- (229) Naleway, C. A.; Curtiss, L. A.; Miller, J. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, *95*. 8434.
- (230) Gleiter, R.; Schafer, W. Acc. Chem. Res. 1990, 23, 369.
  (231) Siddarth, P.; Marcus, R. A. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 2985.
- (232) Liang, C.; Newton, M. D. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 3199.
- (233) Grabowska, J.; Hajzner, A.; Choynowski, A.; Sienicki, K. J. Chem. Phys. 1993, 99, 1172.
- (234) Tang, J.; Wang, Z.; Norris, J. R. J. Chem. Phys. 1993, 99, 979. (235) Todd, M. R.; Nitzan, A.; Ratner, M. A. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97,
- 29.
- (236) Koga, N.; Sameshima, K.; Morokuma, K. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, *97*, 13117.
- (237) Gruschus, J. M.; Kuki, A. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 5581
- (238) Islampour, R.; Alden, R. G.; Wu, G. Y. C.; Lin, S. H. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 6793.
- (239) Pasman, P.; Verhoeven, J. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 5127.
- (240) Verhoeven, J. W. Pure Appl. Chem. 1990, 62, 1585.
- (240) Vernoeven, J. W. Fate Appl. Chem. 1990, 62, 1363.
   (241) (a) Antolovich, M.; Keyte, P. J.; Oliver, A. M.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Kroon, J.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Jonker, S. A.; Warman, J. M. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 1933. (b) Warman, J. M.; Smit, K. J.; Jonker, S. A.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Oevering, H.; Kroon, J.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Oliver, A. M. Chem. Phys. 1993, 170, 359.
   (242) Letters L. Birgs M.; W. Warming, L. Warbarris, L. Bettersheidel.
- (242) Jortner, J.; Bixon, M.; Wegewijs, B.; Verhoeven, J.; Rettschnick, R. P. H. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1993, 205, 451.
- (243) Roest, M.; Lawson, J. M.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Verhoeven, J. W. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1993, 230, 536.
- (244) (a) Scholes, G. D.; Clayton, A. H. A.; Ghiggino, K. P. J. Chem. Phys. **1992**, *97*, 7405. (b) Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P. *J. Chem. Phys.* **1994**, *101*, 1. (c) Harcourt, R. D.; Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P. J. Chem. Phys. **1994**, 101, 10521. (d) Scholes, G. D.; Harcourt, R. D.; Ghiggino, K. P. J. Chem. Phys. **1995**, 102, 9574. (e) Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P. J. Phys. Chem. 1994, 98, 4580. (f) Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 103.
   (245) Reimers, J. R.; Hush, N. S. Chem. Phys. 1990, 146, 89.
- (246) Juzelianus, G.; Andrews, D. L. Phys. Rev. B 1994, 49, 8751.
- (247) Craig, D. P.; Thirunamachandran, T. Chem. Phys. 1989, 135,
- (248) Kenkre, D. P.; Knox, R. S. Phys. Rev. Lett. 1974, 33, 803.
- (249) Hu, Y.; Mukamel, S. J. Chem. Phys. 1989, 91, 6973.
- (250) Mukamel, S. Adv. Chem. Phys. 1988, 70, 165.
- (251) (a) Mukamel, S. Phys. Rep. 1982, 93, 9. (b) Skourtis, S. S.; Mukamel, S. Chem. Phys. 1995, 197, 367.
- (252) Ulstrup, J.; Jortner, J. J. Chem. Phys. 1975, 63, 4358.
- (253) Bixon, M.; Jortner, J. Faraday Discuss. Chem. Soc. 1982, 74, 17
- (254) Freed, K. F. J. Chem. Phys. 1986, 84, 2108.
- (255) Beratan, D. N.; Hopfield, J. J. J. Chem. Phys. 1984, 81, 5753.
- (256) Wessel, J. E.; Syage, J. A. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 737.
- (257) Chang, J. C. J. Chem. Phys. 1977, 67, 3901.
- (258) Rubin, M. B.; Migdal, S.; Speiser, S.; Kaftory, M. Isr. J. Chem. 1985. 25. 66.
- (259) Rubin, M. B.; Stucki, D.; Moshenberg, R.; Kapon, M.; Levy, S.-T.; Speiser, S. *Mol. Eng.* **1995**, *4*, 311.
- (260) Levy, S. T. Intramolecular Electronic Energy Transfer in Bichromophoric Molecules. M.Sc. Thesis, Technion, Haifa, Israel, 1991.
- (261) Hassoon, S. Photophysics and Photochemistry of Cyclic a-Diketones. D.Sc. Thesis, Technion, Haifa, Israel, 1984.
- (262) Liao, D. W.; Cheng, W. D.; Bigman, J.; Karni, Y.; Speiser, S.; Lin, S. H. *J. Chin. Chem. Soc.* **1995**, *42*, 177.
   (263) Eyring, H.; Lin, S. H.; Lin, S. M. Basic Chemical Kinetics;
- Wiley-Interscience: New York, 1980; Chapter 7.
- (264) Eisinger, J. Q. Rev. Biophys. 1976, 9, 21.
- (265) Beardsley, K.; Cantor, C. R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1970, *65*, 39.
- Blumberg, W. E.; Dale, R. E.; Eisinger, J.; Zuckerman, D. M. (266)Biopolymers 1974, 13, 1607.
- (267) Dale, R. E.; Eisinger, J. Biopolymers 1974, 13, 1573.

#### Chemical Reviews, 1996, Vol. 96, No. 6 1975

- (268) Dale, R. E.; Eisinger, J. In Biochemical Fluorescence; Chen, R. F., Edelhock, H., Eds.; Marcel Dekker: New York, 1975; Vol. I, Chapter 4, pp 115–284. (269) Eisinger, J.; Dale, R. E. J. Mol. Biol. **1974**, *84*, 634.
- (270) Stryer, L.; Haugland, R. P. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1967, *58*. 719.
- (271) (a) Haas, E.; Katchalski-Katzir, E.; Steinberg, I. Z. Biopolymers (a) Haas, E., Rachalski-Ratzi, E., Steinberg, I. Z. *Biopolymetrs* 1978, *17*, 11; *Biochemistry* 1978, *17*, 5064. (b) Haas, E.; Wilchek, M.; Katchalsky-Katzir, E.; Steinberg, I. Z. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 1975, *72*, 1807.
   (272) Drake, J. M.; Klafter, J.; Levitz, P. *Science* 1991, *251*, 1574.
- (273) Das, P. K.; Encinas, M. V.; Scaiano, J. C. J. Photochem. 1980, 12, 357.
- (274) (a) Liu, G.; Guillet, J. E.; Al-Takrity, E. T. B.; Jenkins, A. D.;
   Walton, D. R. M. *Macromolecules* 1990, *23*, 1393. (b) Liu, G.;
   Guillet, J. E. *Macromolecules* 1990, *23*, 2973. (c) Liu, G. Macromolecules 1993, 26, 5687. (d) Liu, G. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99. 5465.
- (275) Lakowicz, J. R.; Johnson, M. L.; Wiczk, W.; Bhat, A.; Steiner, R. F. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1987**, *138*, 587.
  (276) Lakowicz, J. R.; Gryczynski, I.; Cheung, H. C.; Wang, C.-K.
- Biopolymers 1988, 27, 821.
- Lakowicz, J. R.; Gryczynski, I.; Cheung, H. C.; Wang, C.-K.; Johnson, M. L.; Joshi, N. *Biochemistry* **1988**, *27*, 9149. (277)
- Lakowicz, J. R.; Kusba, J.; Gryczynski, I.; Wiczk, W.; Szmacincki, (278)H.; Johnson, M. L. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 9654
- (279) Effenberger, F.; Kesmarszky, T. Chem. Ber. 1992, 125, 2103.
  (280) Effenberger, F.; Strobel, H. Chem. Ber. 1993, 126, 1683.
- (281) Holl, N.; Emele, P.; Port, H.; Wolf, H. C.; Strobel, H.; Kes-
- marszky, T.; Effenberger, F. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1993**, *205*, 25. (a) Maier, S. T.; Port, H.; Wolf, H. C.; Effenberger, F.; Schlosser, (282)
- H. Synth. Met. 1989, 29, E517. (b) Holl, N.; Port, H.; Wolf, H. C.; Strobel, H.; Effenberger, F. Chem. Phys. 1993, 176, 215.
   (283) Effenberger, F.; Wurthner, F. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993,
- 32. 719.
- (284) Blessing, G.; Holl, N.; Port, H.; Wolf, H. C.; Effenberger, F.; Kesmarzky, T.; Schlosser, H. Mol. Cryst. Lig. Cryst. 1990, 183,
- (285) Bolivara, P. H.; Wegmann, G.; Kersting, R.; Deussen, M.; Lemmer, U.; Mahrt, R. F.; Bässler, H.; Göbel, E. O.; Kurz, H. Chem. Phys. Lett. **1995**, 245, 534. (286) Haugland, R. P.; Yguerabide, J.; Stryer, L. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.
- U.S.A. 1969, 63, 23
- (287) Speiser, S.; Katriel, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1983, 102, 88.
- Vögtle, F.; Frank, M.; Nieger, M.; Belser, P.; von Zelewsky, A.; Balsani, V.; Barigelletti, F.; De Cola, L.; Flamingi, L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1993**, *32*, 1643. (288)
- (289) De Schriver, F. C.; Declercq, D.; Depaemelaere, S.; Hermans, E.; Onkelinx, A.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Gelan, J. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 82, 171.
- (290) (a) Scholes, G. D.; Ghiggino, K. P.; Oliver, A. M.; Paddon-Row, M. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 4345. (b) Clayton, A. H. A.; Ghiggino, K. P.; Lawson, J. M.; Paddon-Row, M. N. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 80, 323.
- (291) Katayama, H.; Maruyama, S.; Ito, S.; Tsujii, Y.; Tsuchida, A.; Yamamoto, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 3480.
- (292) Katayama, H.; Ito, S.; Yamamoto, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1992, 96, 10115.
- (293) Engel, P. S.; Horsey, D. W.; Scholz, J. N.; Karatsu, T.; Kitamura, A. J. Phys. Chem. **1992**, 96, 7524. (294) Maki, A. H.; Weers, J. G.; Hilinski, E. F.; Milton, S. V.; Rentzepis,
- P. M. J. Chem. Phys. 1984, 80, 2288
- (295) Tran, J.; Olmsted, J., III. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1993, 71, 45.
- (296) Kaschke, M.; Valeur, B.; Bourson, J.; Ernsting, N. P. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1991, 179, 544.
- (297) (a) Valeur, B.; Mugnier, J.; Pouget, J.; Bourson, J.; Santi, F. J. *Phys. Chem.* **1989**, *93*, 6073. (b) Valeur, B.; Pouget, J.; Bourson, J.; Kaschke, M.; Ernsting, N. P. J. Phys. Chem. **1992**, *96*, 6545.
   (298) Bourson, J.; Mugnier, J.; Valeur, B. Chem. Phys. Lett. **1982**, *92*, *40*
- 430.
- (299) Mugnier, J.; Pouget, J.; Bourson, J.; Valeur, B. J. Lumin. 1985, 33 273
- (300) Mugnier, J.; Valeur, B.; Gratton, E. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1985, 119, 217
- (301) Berberan-Santos, M. N.; Valeur, B. J. Chem. Phys. 1991, 95, 8048.
- (302) Ikeda, T.; Lee, B.; Tazuke, S.; Takenaka, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, *112*, 4650.
- (303) Kopainsky, B.; Kaiser, W.; Schafer, F. P. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1978, *56*, 458.
- Ernsting, N. P.; Kaschke, M.; Kleinschmidt, J.; Drexhage, K. H.; Huth, V. Chem. Phys. **1988**, 122, 431. (304)
- (305) Davidson, R. S.; Bonneau, R.; Joussot-Dubien, J.; Trethewey, K. R. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1980, 74, 318.
- (306) Amrein, W.; Schaffner, K. Helv. Chim. Acta 1975, 58, 397.
- (307) Boens, N.; Ameloot, M.; Hermans, B.; De Schryver, F. C.; Andriessen, R. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 799.
  (308) Becker, E.; Weiland, R.; Rau, H. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A:
- Chem. 1988, 41, 311.

- (309) Wenska, G. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1989, 49, 167. (310) Schmehl, R. H.; Auerbach, R. A.; Wacholtz, W. F. J. Phys. Chem. 1988, 92, 6202.
- (311)Scandola, F.; Argazzi, R.; Bignozzi, C. A.; Indelli, M. T. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 82, 191.
- (312) Raghavan, M.; Krishnan, V. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1993, 205, 19.
- (313) Köhler, G.; Grabner, G.; Rotkiewicz, K. Chem. Phys. 1993, 173,
- 275. (314) Weinheimer, C.; Choi, Y.; Caldwell, T.; Gresham, P.; Olmsted,
- J., III. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 78, 119. (315) Osuka, A.; Maruyama, K.; Yamazaki, I.; Tamai, N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 1243.
- (316) Osuka, A.; Maruyama, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 4454.
- (317) Osuka, A.; Maruyama, K.; Yamazaki, I.; Tamai, N. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1990, 165, 392.
- (318) Richter-Lustig, H.; Ron, A.; Speiser, S. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1982, 85, 576.
- (319) Kim, Y. R.; Pereira, S. M.; Sarisky, M.; Hochstrasser, R. M. J. Chem. Phys. 1989, 91, 7557.
- (320) Zhu, F.; Galli, C.; Hochstrasser, R. M. J. Chem. Phys. 1993, 98, 1042
- (321) Schippers, P. H.; Dekkers, H. P. J. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105. 145.
- (322) (a) Wu, Z.-Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 4119.
  (b) Wu, Z. Z.; Nush, J.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, *114*. 6640.
- (323) Sigman, M.; Closs, G. L. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 5012.
- (324) (a) Gust, D.; Moore, T. A.; Bensasson, R. V.; Mathis, P.; Land, E. L.; Chachaty, C.; Moore, A. L.; Liddell, P. A.; Nemeth, G. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 3631. (b) Gust, D.; Moore, T. A.; Moore, A. L.; Gao, F.; Luttrull, D.; DeGraziano, J. M.; Ma, X. C.; Makings, L. R.; Lee, S. J.; Trier, T. T.; Bittersmann, E.; Seely, G. R.; Woodward, S.; Bensasson, R. V.; Rougée, M.; De Schryver, F. C.; Van der Auweraer, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 3638. (c) Gust, D.; Moore, T. A.; Moore, A. L.; Devadoss, C.; Liddell, P. A.; Hermant, R.; Nieman, R. A.; Demanche, L. J.; Degraziano, J. M.; Gouni, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 3590. (d) Moore, T. A.; Gust, D.; Moore, A. L. Pure Appl. Chem. 1994, 66, 1033.
- (325) Larson, S. L.; Hendrickson, S. M.; Ferrere, S.; Derr, D. L.; Elliott, C. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 5881.
- (326) Grosshenny, V.; Harriman, A.; Ziessel, R. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 1100.
- (327) Sirish, M.; Kache, R.; Maiya, B. G. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1996, 93, 129.
- (328) Speiser, S.; Rubin, M. B. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1988, 150, 177.
- (329) Oevering, H.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Cotsaris, E.; Hush, N. S. Chem. Phys. Lett. **1988**, 150, 179.
- (330) Toledano, E.; Rubin, M. B.; Speiser, S. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1996, 94, 93.
- (331) Lin, H. M.; Seaver, M.; Tang, K. Y.; Knight, A. E. W.; Parmenter, C. S. J. Chem. Phys. **1979**, 70, 5442.
- (332) Inakawa, H.; Noyes, W. A., Jr. J. Chem. Phys. 1962, 37, 583.
  (333) Noyes, W. A., Jr.; Unger, I. Adv. Photochem. 1966, 4, 49.
  (334) (a) Saigusa, H.; Itoh, M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1984, 106, 391. (b) Itoh, M.; Takamatsu, M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1990, 170, 396.
- (335) Anner, O.; Haas, Y. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1985, 119, 199.
- (336) Deperasinska, I.; Prochorow, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1989, 163, 257.
- (337) Lahmani, F.; Zehnacker-Rentien, A.; Breheret, E. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 3647.
- (338) Bisht, P. B.; Petek, H.; Yoshihara, K. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1993, 213. 75.
- (339) Piuzzi, P.; Brenner, V.; Millie, P.; Tramer, A. J. Photochem. *Photobiol. A: Chem.* **1994**, *80*, 95. (340) Young, L.; Hayman, C. A.; Levy, D. H. *J. Chem. Phys.* **1983**, *79*,
- 1592
- (341) Poeltl, D. E.; McVey, J. K. J. Chem. Phys. 1984, 40, 1801.
  (342) Tomioka, Y.; Abe, H.; Mikami, N.; Ito, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1984, *88*. 5186.
- (343) Lahmani, F.; Lardeux-Dedoner, C.; Zehnacker-Rentien, A. J. Chem. Phys. 1990, 92, 4159.
- (344) Bigman, J.; Karni, Y.; Speiser, S. In Mode Selective Chemistry, Jortner, J., Levine, R. D., Pullman, B., Eds.; Kluwer Academic Publications: Dordrecht, 1991; p 415. (345) Bigman, J.; Karni, Y.; Speiser, S. Chem. Phys. **1993**, *177*, 601.
- (346) Bigman, J.; Karni, Y.; Speiser, S. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 78, 101.
- (347) Karni, Y.; Speiser, S. In Reaction Dynamics in Clusters and Condensed Phases; Jortner, J., Levine, R. D., Pullman, B., Eds.; Kluwer Academic Publications: Dordrecht, 1994; p 539.
- (348) Dubois, J. T.; Wilkinson, F. J. Chem. Phys. 1963, 38, 2541.
   (349) Dubois, J. T.; Van Hemert, R. L. J. Chem. Phys. 1964, 40, 923.
- (350)(a) Jonkman, H. T.; Even, U.; Kommandeur, J. J. Phys. Chem. 1985, 89, 4240. (b) De Lange, P. J.; Veenstra, B. R.; Komman-

deur, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1988, 150, 227. (c) Veenstra, B. R.; Jonkman, H. T.; Kommandeur, J. J. Phys. Chem. 1994, 98, 3538.

- (351) Rosenblum, G.; Speiser, S. J. Chem. Phys. **1995**, *102*, 9149.
   (352) Lampert, W. R.; Felker, P. M.; Syage, J. A.; Zewail, A. H. J.
- Chem. Phys. 1984, 81, 2195. (353) Beck, S. M.; Powers, D. E.; Hopkins, J. B.; Smalley, R. E. J.
- Chem. Phys. 1980, 73, 2019. (354) Behlen, F. M.; Rice, S. A. J. Chem. Phys. 1981, 75, 5672.
- (355) Amirav, A.; Jortner, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1990, 94, 737.
- (356) Doxtader, M. M.; Elisa, E. A.; Bhattacharya, A. K.; Cohen, S. M.; Topp, M. R. Chem. Phys. 1986, 101, 413.
- (357) Spears, K. G.; Rice, S. A. J. Chem. Phys. 1971, 55, 5561.
- (358) Langridge-Smith, P. R. R.; Brumbaugh, D. V.; Haynam, C. A.; Levy, D. H. J. Phys. Chem. 1981, 85, 3742.
- (359) Gurnick, M.; Chaiken, J.; Benson, T.; McDonald, J. D. J. Chem.
- *Phys.* **1981**, *74*, 99. (360) Felker, F. M.; Lambert, J. A.; Zewail, A. H. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **1982**, *92*, 1.
- (361) Syage, J. A.; Felker, F. M.; Zewail, A. H. J. Chem. Phys. 1984, *81.* 2233.
- (362) Shou, H.; Alfano, J. C.; van Dantzig, N. A.; Levy, D. H.; Yang, N. C. J. Chem. Phys. 1991, 95, 711.
   (363) Modiano, S. H.; Dresner, J.; Lim, E. C. J. Phys. Chem. 1991,
- *95*, 914.
- (364) Dresner, J.; Modiano, S. H.; Lim, E. C. J. Phys. Chem. 1992, 96, 4310.
- (a) Kizu, N.; Itoh, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 4799. (b) Kitzu, N.; Itoh, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1992, 96, 5486. (c) Kurono, (365)M.; Itoh, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1995, 99, 17113.
- (366) Lahmani, F.; Beheret, E.; Zehnacker-Rentien, A.; Amatore, C.; Justand, A. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1993, 70, 39.
- (367) (a) Wegewijs, B.; Hermant, R. M.; Verhoeven, J. W.; Kunst, A. G. M.; Rettschnick, R. P. H. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1987, 140, 587. (b) Wegewijs, B.; Scherer, T.; Rettschnick, R. P. H.; Verhoeven, J. W. Chem. Phys. 1993, 176, 349.
- (368) Chattoraj, M.; Laursen, S. L.; Paulson, B.; Chung, D. C.; Closs, G. L.; Levy, D. H. J. Phys. Chem. **1992**, 96, 8778. (369) Bixon, M.; Jortner, J. J. Phys. Chem. **1993**, 97, 13061.
- (370) Jortner, J.; Bixon, M. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem. 1994, 82. 5.
- Verhoeven, J. W.; Wegewijs, B.; Kroon, J.; Rettschnick, R. P. (371)H.; Paddon-Row, M. N.; Oliver, A. M. J. Photochem. Photobiol. A: Chem.1994, 82, 161.
- (372) Ebata, T.; Suzuki, Y.; Mikami, N.; Miyashi, T.; Ito, M. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1984, 110, 597.
- (373) Chattoraj, M.; Paulson, B.; Shi, Y.; Closs, G. L.; Levy, D. H. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 13046.
- (374) Chattoraj, M.; Chung, D. D.; Paulson, B.; Closs, G. L.; Levy, D. H. J. Phys. Chem. 1994, 98, 3361.
- (375) Amirav, A.; Sonnenschein, M.; Jortner, J. Chem. Phys. Lett. 1983, 100, 488.
- (376) Van Dantzig, N. A.; Levy, D. H.; Vigo, C.; Piotrowiak, P. J. Chem. Phys. 1995, 103, 4894.
- (377)Morrison, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1964, 3653.
- (378) Morrison, H.; Peiffer, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 3428.
   (379) Morrison, H.; Brainard, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 2685.
- (380) Morrison, H.; Pajak, J.; Peiffer, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 3978.
- (381) Ferree, W., Jr.; Grutzner, J. B.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1971**, *93*, 5502.
- (382) Kurowsky, S. R.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1972, 94, 507.
   (383) Lippke, W.; Ferree, W., Jr.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96. 2134.

- (384) Morrison, H. Acc. Chem. Res. 1979, 12, 383.
  (385) Pallmer, M.; Morrison, H. J. Org. Chem. 1980, 45, 798.
  (386) Morrison, H.; Muthuramu, K.; Pandey, G.; Severance, D.; Bigot,
- B. J. Org. Chem. **1986**, *51*, 3358. (387) Morrison, H.; Pallmer, M.; Loeschen, R.; Pandey, B.; Muthuramu, K.; Maxwell, B. J. Org. Chem. 1986, 51, 4676.
- (388) Morrison, H. Rev. Chem. Intermed. 1987, 8, 125.
- Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1989**, 111, 9267. Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. Photochem. Photobiol. **1989**, 50, 525. (389)
- (390)(391)
- Wu, Z. Z.; Morrison, H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1990, 31, 5865.
- (392) Morrison, H.; Olack, G.; Xiao, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8110.
- (393) Wu, Z. Z.; Hug, G. L.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 1812.
- (394) Agyin, J. K.; Morrison, H.; Siemiarczuk, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 3875.
- (395) Post, A. J.; Nash, J. J.; Love, D. E.; Jordan, K. D.; Morrison, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 4930.

CR941193+